Published for SISSA by 🖄 Springer

RECEIVED: June 30, 2021 ACCEPTED: August 7, 2021 PUBLISHED: August 25, 2021

Six-point functions and collisions in the black hole interior

Felix M. Haehl, Alexandre Streicher and Ying Zhao

School of Natural Sciences, Institute for Advanced Study, 1 Einstein Drive, Princeton, NJ 08540, U.S.A.

E-mail: haehl@ias.edu, streicher@ias.edu, zhaoying@ias.edu

ABSTRACT: In the eternal AdS black hole geometry, we consider two signals sent from the boundaries into the black hole interior shared between the two asymptotic regions. We compute three different out-of-time-order six-point functions to quantify various properties of the collision of these signals behind the horizons: (i) We diagnose the strength of the collision by probing the two-signal state on a late time slice with boundary operators. (ii) We quantify two-sided operator growth, which provides a dual description of the signals meeting in the black hole interior, in terms of the quantum butterfly effect and quantum circuits. (iii) We consider an explicit coupling between the left and right CFTs to make the wormhole traversable and extract information about the collision product from behind the horizon. At a technical level, our results rely on the method of eikonal resummation to obtain the relevant gravitational contributions to Lorentzian six-point functions at all orders in the G_N -expansion. We observe that such correlation functions display an intriguing factorization property. We corroborate these results with geodesic computations of six-point functions in two- and three-dimensional gravity.

KEYWORDS: AdS-CFT Correspondence, 2D Gravity, Black Holes, Models of Quantum Gravity

ARXIV EPRINT: 2105.12755





Contents

1	Introduction		1
	1.1	Overview and summary of results	1
	1.2	The structure of gravitational interactions	4
2	Diagnosing collisions in the wormhole interior		5
	2.1	Setup and general properties	5
	2.2	Result for the late time six-point function	6
3	Properties of a quantum circuit with overlapping perturbations		9
	3.1	Review of operator growth and quantum circuit model	10
	3.2	Operator growth for two perturbations	11
	3.3	Comments on six-point scrambling	13
4	Tra	versable wormholes: extracting information about the collision	13
	4.1	Traversable wormhole setup with collision	13
	4.2	Probe limit	16
	4.3	Numerical result	16
5	Eikonal calculations and general observations		18
	5.1	Eikonal formalism for the six-point function	18
	5.2	Eikonal method in position space	19
	5.3	The Lorentzian six-point function \mathcal{F}_6 for general insertion times	21
		5.3.1 OTOCology: general properties of the correlator	21
		5.3.2 Result from eikonal saddle point and geodesic calculations	22
6	Conclusion		22
Α	Eikonal calculations in the Schwarzian theory		2 4
	A.1	Eikonal calculation of \mathcal{F}_6	24
	A.2	Eikonal calculation of \mathcal{C}	26
в	Geo	odesic computation in JT gravity	30
С	Geodesic computation in AdS ₃ gravity		31
	C.1	Colliding shocks in AdS_3	32
	C.2	Geodesics in two-shock AdS_3	33
D	Cor	nparison of large- C perturbation theory and eikonal method	35

1 Introduction

The use of quantum information theoretic concepts in studies of the AdS/CFT duality has proven to be an extraordinarily fruitful approach towards quantum gravity. One of the most basic, yet most consequential lessons has been the realization that entanglement between CFT degrees of freedom manifests itself in terms of a gravitational description [1]. In particular, the maximally entangled 'thermofield double' state, which purifies the thermal density matrix of a given CFT, has been argued to be dual to an eternal black hole geometry with an interior that is shared between the system and its purification [2–4]. The shared interior geometry presents a puzzling aspect of this 'ER=EPR' paradigm, as it allows for signals sent from the decoupled boundary systems to meet even though there are no boundary interactions [5]. In this paper we discuss how this seemingly mysterious meeting is encoded in the dual CFT. We study the meeting in the interior by probing the entangled structure of the state with various six-point functions. We will consider the eternal AdS black hole geometry with two signals sent into the wormhole, one from each boundary, and consider several setups to probe the resulting state.

1.1 Overview and summary of results

The theme of this paper is to use thermal six-point functions of pairwise identical operators to probe properties of the wormhole, which provides a gravitational description dual to the thermofield double state [2, 3, 6],

$$|\text{TFD}\rangle = \sum_{k} e^{-\frac{\beta}{2} E_{k}} |E_{k}\rangle_{L} \otimes |E_{k}\rangle_{R} \in \mathcal{H}_{\text{CFT}_{L}} \otimes \mathcal{H}_{\text{CFT}_{R}}.$$
(1.1)

The basic idea is that the highly entangled structure of this state provides a pattern of correlations between the two (non-interacting) CFTs, which can be probed using correlation functions. In gravity correlation functions of highly boosted operators are well approximated by scattering events involving shockwave geometries [7-10]. We will discuss three different six-point function configurations, which carry information about different aspects of the wormhole geometry dual to (1.1). Let us summarize these at a qualitative level (see figure 1 for illustrations):

- (a) Setting up a collision and diagnosing it. Our first setup concerns sending two signals into the wormhole one from the left and one from the right. Each signal corresponds to two operator insertions (one each for the bra and the ket state describing the perturbed geometry). The correlations between left and right boundary systems are highly sensitive to the collision behind the horizon. In order to diagnose whether or not the signals met inside the wormhole before falling into the singularity, we therefore compute a probe two-point function between the two boundaries at a late time.
- (b) Characterizing the overlap of the perturbations. A single particle falling towards the horizon has been interpreted in terms of the growth of its dual operator under

unitary time evolution due to the quantum butterfly effect [11].¹ It was also argued that the trajectory of the infalling particle in the interior close to the horizon is a manifestation of the growth of the operator in the quantum circuit stored in the interior [6, 17–19]. In this paper, we will show that two particles meeting in the interior can be interpreted in terms of the overlap of largely independent growth of two operators in a single shared circuit: the two growing operators correspond to perturbations 'infecting' the qubits of the circuit in opposite directions [18, 20]. The operator size of the thermofield double with two perturbations thus is related to the number of quantum gates unaffected by both.

• (c) Extracting the collision product from the wormhole. Finally, we may ask if it is possible to extract information about the result of the collision from the wormhole. In other words: can we make the wormhole traversable such that one of the signals reaches the opposite boundary *after* colliding with the other signal? Again, each signal corresponds to two operator insertions. To make the wormhole traversable, one in addition needs to perform time evolution with an operator pair that couples the left and right boundary systems [21–23].² For a suitable choice of left-right coupling, the creation of negative energy density deforms the geometry in a way that opens the wormhole for transport. However, this negative energy needs to be carefully balanced against the positive energy created by the additional perturbation.

All three of our investigations involve Lorentzian six-point functions of the schematic form

$$\mathcal{F}_6 \sim \frac{\langle W_1 W_1 \mathcal{O}_j \mathcal{O}_j W_2 W_2 \rangle}{\langle W_1 W_1 \rangle \langle \mathcal{O}_j \mathcal{O}_j \rangle \langle W_2 W_2 \rangle} \tag{1.2}$$

for different time orderings and different insertion times (all expectation values refer to the thermofield double state). The operators $W_{1,2}$ will be associated with (potentially strong) perturbations sent into the geometry. The operator \mathcal{O}_j will either play the role of a probe diagnosing properties of the signals and their collision (setups (a) and (b)), or as a piece of the 'teleportation operator' (setup (c)).

Let us note an interesting structure, which we will observe in many cases: our results for six-point functions take the form

$$\mathcal{F}_{6} \sim \frac{\langle W_{1}W_{1}\mathcal{O}_{j}\mathcal{O}_{j}\rangle}{\langle W_{1}W_{1}\rangle\langle\mathcal{O}_{j}\mathcal{O}_{j}\rangle} \times \frac{\langle \mathcal{O}_{j}\mathcal{O}_{j}W_{2}W_{2}\rangle}{\langle \mathcal{O}_{j}\mathcal{O}_{j}\rangle\langle W_{2}W_{2}\rangle} \times \frac{\langle W_{1}W_{1}W_{2}W_{2}\rangle}{\langle W_{1}W_{1}\rangle\langle W_{2}W_{2}\rangle} \times \mathcal{F}_{6,\text{conn.}}$$
(1.3)

where the four-point factors inherit their time orderings from those of \mathcal{F}_6 . The 'connected' factor will be our particular object of interest, as it encodes important physical effects in

¹The notion of operator size growth that we employ can be made concrete in the Sachdev-Ye-Kitaev (SYK) model [12–14], where a concrete decomposition of generic operators into basis operators exists [15] and is closely related to the gravitational description in AdS_2 [16].

 $^{^{2}}$ Strictly speaking, we will consider the exponential of an operator pair coupling the two boundaries. But since we can treat the many scattering events as independent, we will reduce the problem to six-point functions again.



Figure 1. The three setups we consider in this paper. (a) Scattering experiment in the eternal AdS black hole geometry dual to the thermofield double state. Two perturbations are inserted, one on the left and one on the right, and we probe the state using a two-point function of \mathcal{O}_j on a later time slice. (b) The same setup but with \mathcal{O}_j operators inserted at a = b = 0 serves to quantify the two-sided scrambling process and the 'overlap' of the two growing perturbations. (c) A coupling between the left and right theories modifies the time evolution in such a way that the wormhole becomes traversable and we can extract information about the scattering process behind the horizon.

all three examples discussed above.³ However, its precise time dependence and the way in which it competes (or doesn't compete) with the 'four-point factors' will be different depending on the setup:

- In the first setup (diagnosing the collision) all the four-point factors are $\mathcal{O}(1)$ and play no important role. All the time-dependent information about the collision is encoded in $\mathcal{F}_{6,\text{conn.}}$: if the operators sourcing the left and right signals are inserted too late, no collision occurs and $\mathcal{F}_{6,\text{conn.}} \approx 1$, indicating that the full six-point diagnostic \mathcal{F}_6 is just a product of independent propagators. On the other hand, for signals sent early, there is a strong collision and $\mathcal{F}_{6,\text{conn.}} \approx 0$, indicating a large deviation from the factorized result. For intermediate times, the connected piece interpolates in a way that quantifies details about the collision strength.
- In the second setup (characterizing the overlap of the perturbations) the four-point factors $\langle W_1 W_1 \mathcal{O}_j \mathcal{O}_j \rangle$ and $\langle \mathcal{O}_j \mathcal{O}_j W_2 W_2 \rangle$ are non-trivial and characterize the scrambling (or operator size growth) of each signal separately. The connected six-point piece stays order 1. This approximate factorization of the six-point function into a product of two four-point functions reflects the fact that the two perturbations grow independently from each other in a shared quantum circuit.⁴

³Let us elaborate on the subscript "conn". While we will not prove it in generality, we expect the following picture to be true: the subscript refers to a diagrammatic expansion of the six-point function in terms of Schwarzian mode (or graviton) exchange diagrams. The contribution $\mathcal{F}_{6,\text{conn.}}$ originates from connected diagrams. To order G_N^2 this agrees with the usual notion of large N factorization (see also appendix D). At higher orders in G_N the usual notion of large N factorization is expected to apply before exponentiation, i.e., for the quantity log \mathcal{F}_6 .

⁴We will comment later on the small corrections to this picture due to mild but nontrivial timedependence of $\mathcal{F}_{6,\text{conn.}}$, which is interesting from the point of view of six-point scrambling.

• In the third setup (making the wormhole traversable) the full correlator is more complicated, and all three four-point factors individually have strong time dependence. While factorization for two of the four-point factors still occurs naturally, the question whether or not the full structure (1.3) persists is obscured by the more complicated setup. See appendix A.2 for more details.

1.2 The structure of gravitational interactions

Thermal six-point functions have been studied in recent years for several reasons: (i) In suitable out-of-time-order correlation functions (OTOCs), they serve as fine-grained diagnostics of the quantum butterfly effect [24], generalizing the well known four-point measures of chaos [9, 12, 13, 25, 26]. (ii) Six-point functions of a combination of heavy and light operators encode entropic measures of quantum entanglement [27], diagnose chaos in the context of the eigenstate thermalization hypothesis [28], etc. (iii) The perturbative gravitational contributions to six-point functions provides a detailed testing ground for uncovering the structure of gravitational scattering processes and identity conformal blocks [29, 30]. For other recent work on six-point functions and conformal blocks in the context of AdS/CFT and thermal systems, see [31–41].

With few exceptions in simple cases, all of these works on six-point functions have one drawback in common: the gravitational contributions to the correlation functions are treated perturbatively.⁵ Physically, this results in a restriction of the regime of validity of various computations. For example, in the context of six-point OTOCs, perturbative contributions display exponential growth, but they are not sufficient to observe thermalization (saturation due to higher order effects) after a scrambling time. A technical advancement in the present paper is that we will overcome this issue. We will use the eikonal formalism [42-47] in the form developed recently in [22, 48] to resum the leading exponentially growing contributions to the scattering process described by the six-point function. Such contributions have an exponential time dependence, which is balanced by powers of Newton's constant, i.e., $(Gs)^n$, where s stands for a suitable center of mass energy. Perturbatively, such contributions originate from graviton 'ladder diagrams'. We will also take the opportunity to discuss the relation between the eikonal resummation technique and the perturbative approach, which can be made quite precise in the simplest context of two-dimensional Jackiw-Teitelboim gravity [49, 50] and its description in terms of the Schwarzian action [12, 13, 51, 52]. We argue for the intriguing structure of (1.3), hidden in the gravitational contributions to the six-point function, which becomes evident in the outof-time-order configuration: the six-point function factorizes into a product of four-point contributions and 'connected' six-point terms.

It is tempting to interpret the structure of (1.3) as a generalized notion of large N factorization of gravitational contributions to Lorentzian correlation functions. The reason it emerges can be traced back to the *eikonalization* of gravitational scattering amplitudes, which takes into account effects at arbitrary orders in the perturbative gravitational expansion, as long as they are compensated for by large relative boost factors. The eikonal

⁵In the language of conformal blocks this usually means that, either one focuses on global conformal blocks, or on leading contributions at large central charge.

method that we will use to calculate six-point functions in the various cases is designed to extract such contributions.

A similar structure was observed for Virasoro identity blocks in two-dimensional conformal field theories in [28, 30]. In that case the four-point factors would be Virasoro four-point identity blocks and $\mathcal{F}_{6,\text{conn.}}$ would correspond to connected 'diagrams' in the effective theory of stress tensor exchanges. It is interesting to speculate about a general eikonalization argument of gravitational interactions (or Virasoro identity blocks) based on the perturbative structure of reparametrization mode exchanges. We elaborate on this idea in appendix D, but leave a detailed investigation for the future.

Outline. This paper is organized as follows. In section 2 we describe the collision setup in detail and discuss general properties of the six-point function used to probe the state resulting from the collision. We also confirm our results from the bulk perspective, using geodesic approximations in JT gravity and AdS_3 gravity. In section 3 we consider the second setup, which serves to quantify the amount by which the perturbations 'overlap' in the quantum circuit picture. We also offer an interpretation in terms of operator size (in the case where the boundary dynamics can be simulated by the SYK model). Then, we turn to the traversable wormhole setup in section 4, arguing that one can extract information about the collision from the wormhole. In section 5 we discuss the eikonal resummation calculations underlying most of these results, both from the point of view of momentum space and in position space. We also give results for some six-point functions with general insertion times, commenting on their general properties and their features in gravity. We summarize open questions in section 6 and delegate technical details to several appendices.

2 Diagnosing collisions in the wormhole interior

Our first setup concerns sending signals into both black holes and diagnosing whether a collision happens in the interior. We discuss a particular six-point function appropriate for this task, and compute it using eikonal methods as well as gravitational calculations in asymptotically AdS_2 and AdS_3 geometries. The setup in this section is largely based on [20] and here we will provide more details and discussions.

2.1 Setup and general properties

We would like to diagnose features of the collision of two perturbations sent into the wormhole dual to the state (1.1) from the left and right boundaries, respectively. The perturbed state of interest is therefore of the form

$$W_2^R(t_2)W_1^L(t_1)|\text{TFD}\rangle, \qquad (2.1)$$

where $W_{1,2}$ are two CFT operators with dimensions $\Delta_{1,2}$, whose superscripts refer to whether they are inserted in the left or right CFT. For simplicity we will assume $W_{1,2}^{\dagger} = W_{1,2}$. We suppress explicit labels indicating the spatial insertion points (often we only discuss one-dimensional boundary theories). The setup is illustrated in figure 1. Having understood the left-right perturbed state, we need to probe it. The simplest probe we can consider is a two-point function of some operator \mathcal{O}_j between the two boundaries. Such a two-point function will be sensitive to correlations between the left and right systems and it will develop an interesting time dependence in the presence of the perturbations described above. The two-sided two-point function of \mathcal{O}_j is⁶

$$\mathcal{F}_6(t_1, t_2; a, b) = \mathcal{N}\left(\langle \text{TFD} | W_1^L(t_1) W_2^R(t_2) \right) \mathcal{O}_j^L(a) \mathcal{O}_j^R(b) \left(W_2^R(t_2) W_1^L(t_1) | \text{TFD} \rangle \right)$$
(2.2)

where \mathcal{N} is a normalization factor specified below (see, e.g., (2.3)). Note also that — if possible — it can be more convenient to compute not just a single two-point function, but sum over all two-point functions of a suitable set of basis operators. This will be particularly natural in systems with a finite number of degrees of freedom such as the SYK model (see section 3).

The detailed time dependence of the six-point correlation function (2.2) will illuminate the physics associated with the meeting of the two perturbations in the interior of the wormhole. Intuitively, we expect that the behavior of \mathcal{F}_6 should be different for $t_{1,2} \gtrsim 0$ compared to $0 > t_{1,2}$: in the former case the two perturbations do not meet in the interior before hitting the singularity, while in the latter case they do collide and there exists a post-collision region (shaded grey in figure 1).

In the following it will be useful to write \mathcal{F}_6 more explicitly as a correlation functions involving the thermal density matrix ρ . Also introducing a natural normalization, the central object of interest in this paper will thus be the following Lorentzian correlation function:⁷

$$\mathcal{F}_{6}(t_{1}, t_{2}; a, b) \equiv \frac{\operatorname{tr}\left\{W_{1}(-t_{1})\mathcal{O}_{j}(-a)W_{1}(-t_{1})\rho^{\frac{1}{2}}W_{2}(t_{2})\mathcal{O}_{j}(b)W_{2}(t_{2})\rho^{\frac{1}{2}}\right\}_{\delta}}{\operatorname{tr}\left\{W_{1}W_{1}\rho\right\}_{\delta}\operatorname{tr}\left\{\mathcal{O}_{j}(-a)\rho^{\frac{1}{2}}\mathcal{O}_{j}(b)\rho^{\frac{1}{2}}\right\}_{\delta}\operatorname{tr}\left\{W_{2}W_{2}\rho\right\}_{\delta}}$$
(2.3)

The subscripts δ on the expectation values indicates that the insertions are UV regulated by a point splitting procedure: neighboring operators are separated by an additional small imaginary time. We will take large a, b in this section. The arrangement of operators in this correlation function is illustrated in figure 2.

2.2 Result for the late time six-point function

Let us now give the results for \mathcal{F}_6 in the configuration (2.3). The derivation of these results will be provided later, in section 5.

Result for heavy operators. The result takes the simplest form when $W_{1,2}$ are much heavier than \mathcal{O}_j . In this case, we can treat the particles created by $W_{1,2}$ as probes and find the following result (see (A.11)):

$$\mathcal{F}_6(t_1, t_2; a, b) \approx \left[\frac{1}{1 + \frac{G^2 \Delta_1 \Delta_2}{16 \sin \delta_1 \sin \delta_2} e^{-(t_1 + t_2)}}\right]^{2\Delta_j} \qquad (a, b \gg -t_{1,2})$$
(2.4)

⁶See also [48] for a similar setup.

⁷Note that in this one-sided picture the left time has the opposite orientation of the right time. When translating between left-right correlators (such as (2.2)) and analytically continued one-sided correlators (such as (2.3)), we need to flip the sign of insertion times on the left.



Figure 2. Illustration of the 'irreducibly' out-of-time-order configuration (2.3). We show the complex time contours where the three perturbations have support, as well as the left-right configuration, which is inspired by the bulk picture. The complex contour time coordinate is t_R and $-t_L - i\pi$ for right and left boundary times, respectively.

where we set $\beta = 2\pi$, as we will often do. First note that for large a, b, this quantity only depends on $t_1 + t_2$. The exponential time dependence of this quantity is purely a six-point effect and cannot be attributed to disconnected four-point contributions. We can already see some of the crucial features of \mathcal{F}_6 in this configuration: it only decays to 0 for large *negative* $t_1 + t_2$, but approaches an asymptotic value of 1 for *positive* $t_1 + t_2$. The former case corresponds to very early pearturbations, which lead to an high energy collision near the bifurcation surface (see figure 1). The exponential decay for negative $t_1 + t_2$ happens over a characteristic timescale

$$2t_* = \frac{\beta}{2\pi} \log\left[\frac{16\sin\delta_1\sin\delta_2}{G^2\Delta_1\Delta_2}\right],\tag{2.5}$$

which is *twice* the scrambling time. This is, of course, related to the fact that we are computing a six-point function sensitive to more fine-grained aspects of quantum chaos [24].

Geodesic approximation in gravity. In gravity, we can compute the approximate six-point function using a geodesic limit. As explained above, \mathcal{F}_6 can be thought of as a left-right two-point function in a state that consists of two perturbations acting on the thermofield double background. Such a two-point function can be approximated in terms of the geodesic distance d between the boundary insertion points of \mathcal{O}_i :

$$\mathcal{F}_6(t_1, t_2; a, b) \approx \mathcal{F}_6^{\text{(geodesic)}}(t_1, t_2; a, b) \equiv \frac{e^{-\Delta_j \, d_{\text{pert.}}}}{e^{-\Delta_j \, d_{\text{unpert.}}}}, \qquad (2.6)$$

where we normalized the geodesic distance in the perturbed geometry, $d_{\text{pert.}}$, by the geodesic distance in the unperturbed background. We expect this approximation to be good when \mathcal{O}_j can be considered as a probe in the background generated by $W_{1,2}$. This corresponds to the assumption that $\Delta_j \ll \Delta_{1,2}$. In this case, the perturbed state corresponds to a geometry with two shockwaves (similar to figure 1). In appendices B and C we compute the geodesic distances in the perturbed and unperturbed geometries in JT gravity and in AdS₃ gravity. We quote here the final expressions when a, b are large. JT gravity result. In two-dimensional JT gravity, we find (see (B.8)):

$$\mathcal{F}_{6}^{(\text{geodesic})} \approx \left[\frac{1}{1 + \frac{\delta S_{1} \delta S_{2}}{4(S - S_{0})^{2}} e^{-(t_{1} + t_{2})}}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}} \qquad (a, b \gg -t_{1,2}),$$
(2.7)

where $S - S_0$ is the above-extremal black hole entropy, and the entropy differentials due to the shockwaves are related to the operator dimensions and regulators as follows:

$$\frac{\delta S_1}{S-S_0} = \frac{G\Delta_1}{2\sin\delta_1} = \frac{\Delta_1}{C\sin\delta_1}, \qquad \frac{\delta S_2}{S-S_0} = \frac{G\Delta_2}{2\sin\delta_2} = \frac{\Delta_2}{C\sin\delta_2}.$$
 (2.8)

Note that (2.7) is precisely the same as the eikonal result in the saddle point approximation, (2.4).

AdS₃ gravity result. The probe geodesic approximation (2.6) applies also in threedimensions as the assumption $1 \ll \Delta_j \ll \Delta_{1,2}$ continues to suppress fluctuations. For simplicity we work with zero-momentum operators, which will approximately source symmetric, null shocks in the BTZ geometry. Then, pasting vacuum spacetimes together along null surfaces solves Einstein's equations while supporting the non-zero stress-energy along said shocks.⁸ We explain this calculation in detail in appendix C. For the general result with arbitrary a, b, see (C.14). For $a, b \gg -t_{1,2}$ the result takes exactly the same form as above. Indeed, we find precisely the expression (2.7) with $S_0 = 0$.

Full eikonal result for large a, b. We now give a more detailed result for the eikonal integral (5.8). The only assumption we make is $a, b \gg -t_{1,2}$ such that the left-right probe correlator (A.5) simplifies.⁹ In particular, we do not assume a hierarchy of operator dimensions anymore. In appendix A.1 we derive the following result:

$$\mathcal{F}_{6} \approx \frac{\Gamma(2\Delta_{1j})\Gamma(2\Delta_{2j})}{\Gamma(2\Delta_{1})\Gamma(2\Delta_{2})} \frac{1}{z^{4\Delta_{j}}} {}_{1}F_{2}\left(2\Delta_{j}; 1-2\Delta_{1j}, 1-2\Delta_{2j}; -\frac{1}{z^{2}}\right) + \frac{\Gamma(2\Delta_{j1})\Gamma(2\Delta_{21})}{\Gamma(2\Delta_{j})\Gamma(2\Delta_{2})} \frac{1}{z^{4\Delta_{1}}} {}_{1}F_{2}\left(2\Delta_{1}; 1-2\Delta_{j1}, 1-2\Delta_{21}; -\frac{1}{z^{2}}\right) + \frac{\Gamma(2\Delta_{j2})\Gamma(2\Delta_{12})}{\Gamma(2\Delta_{j})\Gamma(2\Delta_{1})} \frac{1}{z^{4\Delta_{2}}} {}_{1}F_{2}\left(2\Delta_{2}; 1-2\Delta_{j2}, 1-2\Delta_{12}; -\frac{1}{z^{2}}\right)$$
(2.9)

for $a, b \gg -t_{1,2}$, where we abbreviated $\Delta_{ab} = \Delta_a - \Delta_b$ and we defined

$$z^{2} = \frac{G^{2}}{64\sin\delta_{1}\sin\delta_{2}} e^{-(t_{1}+t_{2})}.$$
(2.10)

Note that (2.9) is symmetric under permutations of Δ_i . Further note that despite appearances, (2.9) has a finite limit when any of the operator dimensions become equal. The

⁸The only complication is avoiding conical singularities at the intersection of multiple shocks. Thus, there must be a trivial holonomy around any such intersection, which constrains the possible geometries.

⁹See also (5.14).



Figure 3. Plot of $\mathcal{F}_6(t_1, t_2; a, b)$ for $a, b \gg -t_{1,2}$. Full lines give the exact result (2.9) for the eikonal integral. Dotted lines correspond to the 'heavy-heavy-light' saddle point approximation (2.4), which also coincides with the geodesic approximation in JT gravity. The saddle point approximation gets better as the ratio $\Delta_{1,2}/\Delta_j$ increases. The characteristic timescale for exponential decay is $-(t_1 + t_2) \sim 2t_*$. We set $G/(2\sin\delta_{1,2}) = 10^{-6}$ (such that $2t_* \approx 28$).

generalized hypergeometric function has the following limiting behavior for early insertion times: 10

$$_{1}F_{2}\left(2\Delta;\,\alpha_{1},\alpha_{2};\,-\frac{1}{z^{2}}\right) \sim 1 - \frac{2\Delta}{\alpha_{1}\alpha_{2}}\frac{1}{z^{2}} + \dots \qquad (z \gg 1)$$
 (2.11)

In figure 3 we plot (2.9) for various values of operator dimensions. We also show the saddle point (or geodesic) approximation (2.4). The essential feature is again the following: for positive $t_1 + t_2$ no collision inside the wormhole occurs and \mathcal{F}_6 takes the value 1. This corresponds to the factorized answer, where the three pairs of operators do not interact in any detectable way and the six-point function simply factorizes into twopoint functions. On the other hand, when $-(t_1+t_2)$ approaches $2t_*$, a strong collision in the wormhole interior happens. The six-point function is sensitive to this event, decorrelates, and eventually approaches 0.

3 Properties of a quantum circuit with overlapping perturbations

Once we can diagnose the happening of the collision, we wish to quantify more detailed properties of the collision event. From the perspective of 'ER=EPR' [2, 4], the collision can be described in terms of the overlap of two perturbations in the quantum circuit acting

$${}_{1}F_{2}\left(2\Delta;\,\alpha_{1},\alpha_{2};\,-\frac{1}{z^{2}}\right)\sim\frac{\Gamma(\alpha_{1})\Gamma(\alpha_{2})}{\Gamma(\alpha_{1}-2\Delta)\Gamma(\alpha_{2}-2\Delta)}\,z^{4\Delta}+\frac{\Gamma(\alpha_{1})\Gamma(\alpha_{2})}{\sqrt{\pi}\,\Gamma(2\Delta)}\,z^{-\frac{1}{2}-2\Delta+\alpha_{1}+\alpha_{2}}\,\cos\frac{2}{z}$$

¹⁰Similarly, for $z \ll 1$, one can show:

Note that for $\Delta_1 + \Delta_2 + \Delta_j \geq \frac{3}{2}$ the small-z behavior is not well-behaved. This reflects the fact that the eikonal approximation assumed from the beginning that $-(t_1 + t_2) \sim \mathcal{O}(2t_*)$. Many expressions are valid beyond this regime, but there is no a priori reason they had to be. In practice, this is not an issue because the small-z behavior of \mathcal{F}_6 outside of the regime of validity of the eikonal approximation is known anyway.



Figure 4. Via 'ER=EPR' the quantum circuit model provides a qubit picture for the evolution of the thermofield double state. Time evolution on the left (right) boundary systems corresponds to increasing the depth of the circuit towards the left (right). The two signals sent into the wormhole correspond to two perturbations ('infections') spreading in opposite directions of the circuit. We quantify the amount of overlap of the two perturbations in the circuit (shaded grey in the left panel).

on the EPR pairs (see figure 4) [18]. The larger the overlap is, the stronger the collision is. The properties of the overlap region in the quantum circuit have previously been related to the geometry of the post-collision region in the bulk dual. The most direct way to study such properties is by means of operator growth in the presence of two perturbations.

3.1 Review of operator growth and quantum circuit model

The growth of one single operator in the quantum circuit was well studied [15, 53–55]. For concreteness, consider the SYK model with N Majorana fermions ψ_j . The size $n_{\infty}[\mathcal{O}]$ of some operator \mathcal{O} built out of the fermions can be defined as the average number of fermion flavors occurring in the operator [55]:

$$n_{\infty}[\mathcal{O}] \equiv \frac{1}{4} \sum_{j} \operatorname{tr} \left(\{\mathcal{O}, \psi_j\}^{\dagger} \{\mathcal{O}, \psi_j\} \right) \,. \tag{3.1}$$

This notion of operator size can be upgraded to a measure of size in thermal states [15]:

$$\frac{n_{\beta}[\mathcal{O}]}{n_{\max}} \equiv \frac{n_{\infty}[\mathcal{O}\rho^{\frac{1}{2}}] - n_{\infty}[\rho^{\frac{1}{2}}]}{n_{\max} - n_{\infty}[\rho^{\frac{1}{2}}]}, \qquad (3.2)$$

where $n_{\max} = \frac{N}{2}$ is the size of a completely scrambled operator. The thermal size (3.2) of a single fermion, $n_{\beta}[\psi_1(t)]$, is well known to be related to an out-of-time-ordered four-point function [15], which grows exponentially until it saturates to n_{\max} at a time of order $t \gtrsim t_*$:

$$\mathcal{F}_{4}^{(\text{SYK})}(t) \equiv 1 - \frac{n_{\beta}[\mathcal{O}(t)]}{n_{\text{max}}} = -\frac{\sum_{j} \operatorname{tr} \left(\mathcal{O}^{\dagger}(t) \psi_{j} \mathcal{O}(t) \rho^{\frac{1}{2}} \psi_{j} \rho^{\frac{1}{2}} \right)}{\sum_{j} \operatorname{tr} \left(\mathcal{O}^{\dagger}(t) \mathcal{O}(t) \rho \right) \operatorname{tr} \left(\psi_{j} \rho^{\frac{1}{2}} \psi_{j} \rho^{\frac{1}{2}} \right)}$$
(3.3)

The epidemic model of operator growth posits that the size of the operator can be understood in terms of the perturbation spreading through the quantum circuit, thus 'infecting' an exponentially increasing number of quantum gates (cf., figure 4) [53]. More precisely the quantity $\mathcal{F}_4(t)$ corresponds to the percentage of healthy gates at circuit time t.



Figure 5. Six-point configuration \mathcal{F}_6 corresponding to the case a = b = 0 ('maximally', but not 'irreducibly' out-of-time-order). We show both the contour-time picture, and the left-right configuration.

3.2 Operator growth for two perturbations

The six-point function (2.3) can be understood in terms of the thermal size of an operator with two perturbations present. To make this precise, we define an SYK instance $\mathcal{F}_6^{(SYK)}$ of the six-point function as follows: first, we replace our generic 'probe' operators by SYK fermions: $W_1 \to \psi_1$ and $W_2 \to \psi_2$.¹¹ It is then easy to check that we can write the six-point function as follows:

$$\mathcal{F}_{6}^{(\text{SYK})}(t_{1}, t_{2}; 0, 0) = 1 - \frac{n_{\infty}[\psi_{1}(-t_{1})\rho^{\frac{1}{2}}\psi_{2}(t_{2})] - n_{\infty}[\rho^{\frac{1}{2}}]}{n_{\max} - n_{\infty}[\rho^{\frac{1}{2}}]}$$
(3.4)

That is, the six-point function (2.3) with a = b = 0 can be understood in terms of the 'size' of the operator

$$\psi_1(-t_1)\rho^{\frac{1}{2}}\psi_2(t_2) \tag{3.5}$$

relative to the thermal background $\rho^{\frac{1}{2}}$. This combination is easy to understand operationally: it corresponds to perturbing the thermofield double state with two different fermions $\psi_1^L(t_1)$ and $\psi_2^R(t_2)$ from the left and the right.

From the epidemic model of operator growth we expect that, the probability of being healthy at a given circuit time when both perturbations are present is equal to the probability of being healthy from the first epidemic times the probability of being healthy from the second epidemic. This simple observation implies a non-trivial relation between six-point and four-point functions. We saw before that the percentage of healthy gates with one perturbation is given by the four-point function (3.3). Similarly, the percentage of healthy gates in the presence of two perturbations is given by the six-point function (3.4). Due to the independent spread of the perturbations, we would thus predict:

$$\mathcal{F}_{6}^{(\text{epidemic})}(t_{1}, t_{2}; 0, 0) \approx \mathcal{F}_{4}(t_{1})\mathcal{F}_{4}(t_{2}).$$
 (3.6)

We now have the tools to study $\mathcal{F}_6(t_1, t_2; 0, 0)$ in detail using the eikonal method. The contour to compute $\mathcal{F}_6(t_1, t_2; 0, 0)$ is given in figure 2. The methods developed to compute

¹¹As noted before, summing over all fermions is natural in the context of operator size: we want to detect the overlap of the perturbed state with *all* elementary fermions weighted equally. See also [20].



Figure 6. Illustration of the result (3.7) for $t_1 = t_2 \equiv t$. Because the 'connected' contribution saturates to an $\mathcal{O}(1)$ floor value, it only changes the full six-point function by a very small amount. The transition happens when both $-t_1 \sim t_*$ and $-t_2 \sim t_*$. We set $\Delta_{1,2} = 2$, $\Delta_j = 0.05$, and $G/(2 \sin \delta_{1,2}) = 10^{-6}$ (such that $t_* \approx 13.8$).

 $\mathcal{F}_6(t_1, t_2; a, b)$ in the previous section can easily be adapted to the situation where a = b = 0. In particular, from the eikonal calculation in the approximation where $\Delta_{1,2} \gg \Delta_j$ (see section 5), we obtain the following result:

$$\mathcal{F}_{6}(t_{1}, t_{2}; 0, 0) \approx \left[\frac{1}{1 + G\Delta_{1} z_{1}}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}} \left[\frac{1}{1 + G\Delta_{2} z_{2}}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}} \left[\frac{1}{1 + \frac{G^{2}\Delta_{1}\Delta_{2} z_{1} z_{2}}{(1 + G\Delta_{1} z_{1})(1 + G\Delta_{2} z_{2})}}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}}$$
(3.7)

where

$$z_1 = \frac{e^{-t_1}}{8\sin\delta_1}, \qquad z_2 = \frac{e^{-t_2}}{8\sin\delta_2}.$$
 (3.8)

Note that (as advertised in the introduction), (3.7) is of the form

$$\mathcal{F}_6(t_1, t_2; 0, 0) = \mathcal{F}_4(t_1) \,\mathcal{F}_4(t_2) \,\mathcal{F}_{6,\text{conn.}}(t_1, t_2; 0, 0) \tag{3.9}$$

where $\mathcal{F}_{6,\text{conn.}}$ is the connected contribution that cannot be attributed to four-point effects. It stays order 1 in the current setup, such that we reproduce the prediction of the epidemic model, (3.6).¹² The relation (3.6) was used in [18] to estimate the total number of healthy gates in the overlap region and was shown to correspond to the spacetime volume of the post-collision region. Here, we understand at a more detailed level that this relation is a result of the property of the connected piece of the six-point function staying order 1. We illustrate these features in figure 6.

We also note that the result (3.7) can again be obtained from geodesic calculations in gravity. For JT gravity, the general result (B.8) immediately implies (3.7) in the case where a = b = 0. Similarly, the general geodesic result in AdS₃ gravity, (C.14), implies a similar structure in three dimensions.

¹²Due to the qualitative nature of the epidemic model, it does not capture the fact that $\mathcal{F}_{6,\text{conn.}}$ decays from 1 to $2^{-2\Delta_j}$.

3.3 Comments on six-point scrambling

The configuration discussed here (figure 5) was previously suggested as a six-point probe of quantum chaos [24, 30, 56]. In those works it was argued that the exponential time dependence of the connected factor $\mathcal{F}_{6,\text{conn.}}$ serves as a diagnostic of scrambling, which is sensitive to more fine-grained details of the dynamics than the four-point functions. In addition to the initial exponential decay of $\mathcal{F}_{6,\text{conn.}}$ from its maximum value 1, we now observe a surprising new effect, which only manifests after resumming $(Gz_i)^n$ -contributions using the eikonal method: the connected six-point factor never decays to zero, but saturates at a floor value,

$$\mathcal{F}_{6,\text{conn.}}(t_1, t_2; 0, 0) \longrightarrow 2^{-2\Delta_j} \qquad (-t_{1,2} \gg t_*).$$
(3.10)

This feature is perhaps unexpected from observing the initial exponential decay, but it is crucial for consistency with notions of operator growth and the predictions of the epidemic model in the previous subsection. This demonstrates a novel feature of six-point scrambling in this out-of-time-order configuration. This observation also suggests that $\mathcal{F}_6(t_1, t_2; a, b)$ for large a, b might serve as more immediate six-point diagnostic of scrambling: as shown in (2.4), this quantity is in fact dominated by its connected contribution. Furthermore it exponentially decays from 1 to 0, thus being more analogous to the properties of the four-point OTOCs.

At a perturbative level, we note that the factorization (3.9) and the full eikonal result (3.7) (including the connected factor) provide a window into the structure of gravitational interactions. In appendix D we discuss in some detail how the structure (3.7) can be understood from a perturbative treatment of the Schwarzian theory of reparametrizations. In particular we show that a triple expansion of (3.7) in the parameters $G\Delta_1$, $G\Delta_2$ and Δ_j can be understood order by order as perturbative Schwarzian mode exchanges. Terms originating from the 'four-point' factors \mathcal{F}_4 are associated with 'disconnected' Schwarzian mode exchange diagrams. Only 'connected' diagrams contribute to $\mathcal{F}_{6,\text{conn.}}$. The eikonal result (3.7) therefore provides a detailed check of the structure (1.3).

4 Traversable wormholes: extracting information about the collision

Having understood the physical significance of the collision and ways to detect it using the six-point function \mathcal{F}_6 , we can ask an even more ambitious question: is it possible to not only *detect* the collision from outside, but to *extract* the collision product from the wormhole? The mechanism by which this is possible was first explored in [21]. Our discussion follows more closely the methods developed in [22].

4.1 Traversable wormhole setup with collision

Starting from thermofield double, we apply the perturbation $e^{i\epsilon_L\psi^L}$ at time t_1 on the left. The signal sent from the right is modelled by applying the operator $e^{i\epsilon_R\phi^R}$ at time t_2 . With appropriately chosen t_1 and t_2 , the two signals will meet in the interior and collide. In order to enable the signal ϕ to traverse the wormhole after the collision, and reach the



Figure 7. Traversable wormhole setup: the 'signal' ϕ collides with the 'perturbation' ψ and subsequently exits the wormhole due to a negative energy shock created by the left-right coupling $\exp\left[ig\frac{1}{K}\sum_{j=1}^{K}\mathcal{O}_{j}^{L}\mathcal{O}_{j}^{R}\right]$. This way, we can extract information about the collision from behind the horizon.

left boundary (with information about the collision product), we apply the 'teleportation operator'

$$e^{igV} \equiv e^{ig\frac{1}{K}\sum_{j=1}^{K}\mathcal{O}_{j}^{L}(t)\mathcal{O}_{j}^{R}(t)}, \qquad (4.1)$$

which couples the two sides at time t (without loss of generality we will set t = 0). To detect whether the protocol succeeded, and to measure the collision product at the left boundary, we compute the expectation value of ϕ^L on the left side at a later time t_3 . See figure 7 for illustration. The resulting one-point function in the presence of the perturbation and the teleportation operator takes the following form:

$$\left\langle e^{-i\epsilon_L\psi^L} e^{-i\epsilon_R\phi^R} e^{-igV} \phi^L e^{igV} e^{i\epsilon_R\phi^R} e^{i\epsilon_L\psi^L} \right\rangle$$

$$= \left\langle e^{-igV} \phi^L e^{igV} \right\rangle - i\epsilon_R \left\langle \left[\phi^R, e^{-igV} \phi^L e^{igV} \right] \right\rangle + i\epsilon_R \epsilon_L^2 \left\langle \left[\phi^R, \psi^L e^{-igV} \phi^L e^{igV} \psi^L \right] \right\rangle + \dots$$

$$(4.2)$$

Our goal is to detect a signal that depends both on ϵ_R (meaning the signal has traversed the wormhole), as well as ϵ_L (meaning the signal has encountered a collision in the interior). The third term in the above expansion is the first nontrivial indicator of both these processes. We will therefore compute the commutator

$$\left\langle \left[\phi^{R},\psi^{L}e^{-igV}\phi^{L}e^{igV}\psi^{L}\right]\right\rangle \equiv -2i\left\langle\phi^{R}\phi^{L}\right\rangle\left\langle\psi^{L}\psi^{L}\right\rangle\operatorname{Im}\mathcal{C},$$
(4.3)

where the normalized thermal correlator is

$$C = \frac{\langle \text{TFD} | \psi^L e^{-igV} \phi^L e^{igV} \psi^L \phi^R | \text{TFD} \rangle}{\langle \text{TFD} | \phi^R \phi^L | \text{TFD} \rangle \langle \text{TFD} | \psi^L \psi^L | \text{TFD} \rangle} \,.$$
(4.4)

Another way to think about this commutator is as the response ϕ^L to a signal ϕ^R , where the signal is time evolved subject to both the teleportation operator and the effects of the perturbation ψ^L . The competition between these two evolution operators will determine whether or not the signal exits the wormhole and gives a nontrivial response. To compute C, we first make the following approximation:

$$\langle \text{TFD} | \psi^L e^{-igV} \approx \langle \text{TFD} | \psi^L e^{-ig\langle V \rangle_{\psi}}$$

$$(4.5)$$

where $\langle V \rangle_{\psi}$ is the expectation value of V in the presence of the perturbation ψ_L ,¹³

$$\langle V \rangle_{\psi} = \left[\frac{1}{2 + \frac{G\Delta_{\psi}}{4\sin\delta} e^{-t_1}} \right]^{2\Delta_j} . \tag{4.6}$$

This approximation is good when the perturbation ψ_L is not too early $(|t_1| \ll t_*)$.¹⁴ Using this approximation, we have

$$C \approx \frac{e^{-ig\langle V \rangle_{\psi}}}{\langle \phi^R \phi^L \rangle \langle \psi^L \psi^L \rangle} \left\langle \psi^L(t_1) \phi^L(t_3) e^{igV} \phi^R(t_2) \psi^L(t_1) \right\rangle.$$
(4.7)

In appendix A.2 we compute the 'signal' $-2i \text{Im}\mathcal{C}$. The important feature to note is that this can again be obtained from six-point functions: expanding the operator e^{-igV} in g, we can treat the scattering with each factor of $\mathcal{O}_j^L \mathcal{O}_j^R$ as an independent event. Effectively, we are therefore instructed to compute six-point functions of the form

$$\left\langle \psi^L(t_1)\phi^L(t_3)\,\mathcal{O}_j^L(t)\mathcal{O}_j^R(t)\,\phi^R(t_2)\psi^L(t_1)\right\rangle.$$
(4.8)

This type of six-point function is illustrated in figure 8. It can be computed using similar eikonal resummation techniques as in previous sections (see in particular section 5). After performing some of the eikonal integrals analytically, we find the following expression:

$$\mathcal{C} \approx \frac{1}{\Gamma(2\Delta_{\phi})} \int_{-\infty}^{0} \frac{d\tilde{p}_{+}}{-p_{+}} (i\tilde{p}_{+})^{2\Delta_{\phi}} \exp\left\{-i\left(1 + \frac{\Delta_{\psi} e^{-t_{1}}}{\sin\delta} \cdot \frac{G}{8} \frac{e^{\frac{t_{3}-t_{2}}{2}}}{\cosh\frac{t_{3}+t_{2}}{2}}\right) \tilde{p}_{+}\right\}$$

$$\times \exp\left\{-ig\langle V\rangle_{\psi} \left[1 - \left(1 - \frac{1 + \frac{G\Delta_{\psi}}{4\sin\delta} e^{-t_{1}}}{2 + \frac{G\Delta_{\psi}}{4\sin\delta} e^{-t_{1}}} \cdot \frac{G}{8} \frac{e^{\frac{t_{3}-t_{2}}{2}}}{\cosh\frac{t_{3}+t_{2}}{2}} \tilde{p}_{+}\right)^{-2\Delta_{j}}\right]\right\}$$

$$(4.9)$$

where we set t = 0 for simplicity. The momentum integral can in fact be performed analytically in terms of hypergeometric functions, which can be resummed to obtain an analytical approximation to the integral. The resulting expression has a nice physical interpretation as an infinite sum of scattering events involving any number of particles. Each term in the sum exhibits an elaborate factorization property. For more details, see (A.30). To extract physical lessons, we will now consider a particular 'probe limit' and then analyze the full integral numerically.

¹³This is, of course, just the well-known expression for a conformal two-point function in a 'heavy' state.

¹⁴Later we will see that in order for the protocol to succeed, the perturbation ψ_L cannot be too early and the collision cannot be strong.



Figure 8. Six-point configuration for the traversable wormhole setup. The blue operators correspond to the insertions of $\mathcal{O}_{j}^{L}(t)\mathcal{O}_{j}^{R}(t)$ whose exponential can make the wormhole traversable. The 'signal' ϕ corresponds to the red insertions. The 'perturbation' $\psi^{L}(t_{1})$ is shown in green.

4.2 Probe limit

A simple way to analyze the integral (4.9) is in the probe limit, where we ignore the backreaction of ϕ (i.e., we treat $G \frac{\exp \frac{t_3-t_2}{2}}{\cosh \frac{t_3+t_2}{2}} \tilde{p}_+$ as small). In this case the argument of the second line of (4.9) can be expanded perturbatively. To first nontrivial order this gives:

$$\mathcal{C}^{(\text{probe})} = \left[\frac{1}{1 + \frac{G}{4} \left(\frac{\Delta_{\psi} e^{-t_1}}{2\sin\delta} - g\Delta_j \langle V \rangle_{\psi}\right) \frac{e^{\frac{t_3 - t_2}{2}}}{\cosh\frac{t_3 + t_2}{2}}}\right]^{2\Delta_{\phi}}$$
(4.10)

Setting $t_3 = -t_2$ this expression has a pole:

pole:
$$t_3 \equiv -t_2 = -\log\left[\frac{G}{4}\left(g\Delta_j\left[\frac{1}{2+\frac{G\Delta_\psi}{4\sin\delta}e^{-t_1}}\right]^{2\Delta_j} - \frac{\Delta_\psi e^{-t_1}}{2\sin\delta}\right)\right].$$
 (4.11)

This pole is the first indication that a signal has exited the wormhole and reached the left boundary. We can even see a more detailed feature of the exact result already in the probe approximation: the pole disappears if the argument of the logarithm (4.11) becomes negative. This illustrates that the negative energy due to the teleportation operator (measured by $g\Delta_j$) competes with the positive energy of the perturbation ψ (measured by $\Delta_{\psi} e^{-t_1}/\sin \delta$). If the strength of the collision is too large, the latter effect wins, the pole disappears, and the signal has thus not exited the wormhole. We show these features in figure 9. Note that the probe limit cannot distinguish the strength or 'quality' of the signal (i.e., the left and middle panels of the figure look identical up to the location of the pole).

4.3 Numerical result

Figure 10 shows the real and imaginary parts of the correlator C, obtained via numerical integration of (4.9). We fix the strength of the teleportation coupling g such that one expects to be able to teleport a certain amount of information. Indeed, by changing the strength of the collision in the interior (parametrized by the combination $\Delta_{\psi} e^{-t_1}/\sin \delta$),



Figure 9. The signal passing from the right to the left boundary through the traversable wormhole is given by $-2i \operatorname{Im}(\mathcal{C})$. This plot shows the probe approximation. We fix the strength of the left-right coupling as g = 50 and vary the strength of the perturbation, which is parametrized by $\Delta_{\psi} e^{-t_1} / \sin \delta$. For a mild collision (left figure) we observe a pole, indicating that information about the collision has traversed the wormhole. The signal of a strong collision (right figure) cannot be extracted. We set $\Delta_{\phi} = \Delta_i = 0.7$, $G = 10^{-8}$. The scrambling time is $t_* \approx -\log G \approx 18$.



Figure 10. The numerical results for C from (4.9) with the same setup as shown for the probe limit in figure 9. The strength of the perturbation is parametrized by $\Delta_{\psi} e^{-t_1}/\sin \delta$. For a weak perturbation (left figure) the negative energy is enough to make the wormhole traversable and we obtain a clear signal from the collision. In case of a strong collision (right figure) the 'teleportation operator' is not strong enough to extract a signal. Parameters: g = 50, $\Delta_{\phi} = \Delta_j = 0.7$, $G = 10^{-8}$.

we see qualitatively different behavior: if the collision is weak (left panel of figure 10), we obtain a clear signal, indicating that information about the collision product has escaped the black hole. By increasing the collision energy (middle and right panels), the signal disappears: the positive energy shock due to the collision with ψ is now more than the what the teleportation operator with g = 50 can compensate for. See figure 1(c) for an illustration of this competition. Note also that the signal is the strongest when the ϕ^L and ϕ^R operators are inserted at roughly a scrambling time in the future and past of the teleportation operator $e^{igV}(t=0)$.

In determining whether or not the signal is nontrivial, also the value of t_1 matters: if the perturbation $\psi^L(t_1)$ is inserted too far in the past $(-t_1 \sim t_*)$, then it will destroy the traversability. This is expected: after a scrambling time, the perturbation has disrupted the entanglement between the left and right boundary theories too much for the teleportation protocol to work.



Figure 11. Six-point configuration used to diagnose the collision. We indicate the parts of the contour where $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ parameters X^{\pm} and Y^{\pm} have support.

5 Eikonal calculations and general observations

In this section we summarize the calculations leading to the results quoted so far. We shall particularly focus on the calculation of \mathcal{F}_6 relevant to sections 2 and 3. Similar calculations regarding the traversable wormhole setup can be found in appendix A.2.

To simplify notation, let us write $\mathcal{F}_6(t_1, t_2; a, b)$ as an analytically continued one-sided correlator:

$$\mathcal{F}_{6} = \frac{\langle W_{1}(\hat{u}_{1})\mathcal{O}_{j}(\hat{u}_{3})W_{1}(\hat{u}_{2})W_{2}(\hat{u}_{5})\mathcal{O}_{j}(\hat{u}_{4})W_{2}(\hat{u}_{6})\rangle_{\beta}}{\langle W_{1}(\hat{u}_{1})W_{1}(\hat{u}_{2})\rangle_{\beta} \langle \mathcal{O}_{j}(\hat{u}_{3})\mathcal{O}_{j}(\hat{u}_{4})\rangle_{\beta} \langle W_{2}(\hat{u}_{5})W_{2}(\hat{u}_{6})\rangle_{\beta}}$$
(5.1)

with the regularized insertion times

$$\hat{u}_1 = -t_1 - i(\pi + 2\delta_1), \quad \hat{u}_2 = -t_1 - i\pi, \quad \hat{u}_3 = -a - i\pi, \quad \hat{u}_4 = b, \quad \hat{u}_5 = t_2 - 2i\delta_2, \quad \hat{u}_6 = t_2.$$
(5.2)

The corresponding contour is shown in figure 11. The right boundary time is related to the complex contour time by $\hat{u} = t_R$. Similarly, the left boundary time is related to the complex contour time by $\hat{u} = -t_L - i\pi$.

We now discuss how to compute this correlation function using the eikonal approach. Then, we will comment on some of its general properties.

5.1 Eikonal formalism for the six-point function

As indicated in (2.2), we would like to think of the six-point function \mathcal{F}_6 as a two-point correlator in a perturbed thermofield double state. We represent the bra- and ket-states in momentum space by projecting onto tensor product states $|p_+, p_-\rangle$ with definite momentum in null directions:

$$W_{2}^{R}(t_{2})W_{1}^{L}(t_{1})|\text{TFD}\rangle = \int dp_{+}dp_{-} |p_{+}, p_{-}\rangle\langle p_{+}|W_{2}\rangle\langle p_{-}|W_{1}\rangle,$$

(5.3)
$$\langle \text{TFD}|W_{1}^{L}(t_{1})W_{2}^{R}(t_{2}) = \int dp'_{+}dp'_{-} \langle W_{2}|p'_{+}\rangle\langle W_{1}|p'_{-}\rangle\langle p'_{+}, p'_{-}|$$

To compute the two-point function of matter fields sourced by \mathcal{O}_j operators in the above state, we need to evaluate the projection onto the momentum states. The eikonal approximation amounts to the statement that these lead to 'out-states', which are identical to the original state $|p_+, p_-\rangle$ up to a phase that is induced by the gravitational scattering:

$$\langle p'_{+}, p'_{-} | \mathcal{O}_{j}^{L} \mathcal{O}_{j}^{R} | p_{+}, p_{-} \rangle \approx \delta(p'_{+} - p_{+}) \delta(p'_{-} - p_{-}) \int dq_{+} dq_{-} \langle \mathcal{O}_{j}^{L} \mathcal{O}_{j}^{R} | q_{+}, q_{-} \rangle e^{iG(p_{+}q_{-} + p_{-}q_{+})}$$
(5.4)

where G is Newton's constant. Therefore:

$$\mathcal{F}_{6} \approx \mathcal{N} \int dp_{+} dp_{-} dq_{+} dq_{-} \langle W_{2} | p_{+} \rangle \langle p_{+} | W_{2} \rangle \langle W_{1} | p_{-} \rangle \langle p_{-} | W_{1} \rangle \langle \mathcal{O}_{j}^{L} \mathcal{O}_{j}^{R} | q_{+}, q_{-} \rangle e^{iG(q_{+}p_{-}+q_{-}p_{+})}$$

$$(5.5)$$

where we remind the reader that \mathcal{N} denotes the normalization by products of two-point functions. The eikonal phases account for the high energy scattering of bulk particles with null momenta p_{\pm} and q_{\mp} . The required wavefunctions such as $\langle p_+|W_2\rangle$ etc., are obtained by Fourier transforming bulk-to-boundary propagators along the relevant horizons. Similarly, products of wavefunctions are simply the momentum space representations of boundary correlators subject to finite shifts. For example:

$$\langle W_1 | p_- \rangle \langle p_- | W_1 \rangle = \int \frac{dY^-}{2\pi} e^{iY^- p_-} \langle W_1(\hat{u}_2) e^{-iY^- \hat{P}_-} W_1(\hat{u}_1) \rangle ,$$

$$\langle W_2 | p_+ \rangle \langle p_+ | W_2 \rangle = \int \frac{dY^+}{2\pi} e^{-iY^+ p_+} \langle W_2(\hat{u}_5) e^{iY^+ \hat{P}_+} W_2(\hat{u}_6) \rangle ,$$
(5.6)

where \hat{P}_{\pm} are the momentum operators. Similarly,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{j}^{L} \mathcal{O}_{j}^{R} | q_{+}, q_{-} \rangle$$

$$= \int \frac{dX^{+}}{2\pi} \frac{dX^{-}}{2\pi} e^{-iX^{+}q_{+} + iX^{-}q_{-}} \left\langle \left(e^{-iX^{+}\hat{P}_{+}} \mathcal{O}_{j}(\hat{u}_{3}) e^{iX^{+}\hat{P}_{+}} \right) \left(e^{iX^{-}\hat{P}_{-}} \mathcal{O}_{j}(\hat{u}_{4}) e^{-iX^{-}\hat{P}_{-}} \right) \right\rangle$$

$$(5.7)$$

In appendix A we give more details on the explicit form of the momentum space wave functions and their Fourier transforms in the simple case of nearly conformal field theories in one dimension (such as the low-energy sector of the SYK model), see (A.4), (A.5). In any case, combining the above expressions with (5.5), the evaluation of \mathcal{F}_6 reduces to an explicit integral over the scalar quantities X^{\pm} and Y^{\pm} , parametrizing the shifts in the operator insertion points:

$$\mathcal{F}_{6} = \mathcal{N} \int dX^{+} dX^{-} dY^{+} dY^{-} \langle W_{1}(\hat{u}_{2}) e^{-iY^{-}\hat{P}_{-}} W_{1}(\hat{u}_{1}) \rangle \langle W_{2}(\hat{u}_{5}) e^{iY^{+}\hat{P}_{+}} W_{2}(\hat{u}_{6}) \rangle \\ \times \left\langle \mathcal{O}_{j}(\hat{u}_{3}) e^{iX^{+}\hat{P}_{+}} e^{iX^{-}\hat{P}_{-}} \mathcal{O}_{j}(\hat{u}_{4}) \right\rangle e^{iG(X^{+}Y^{-}+X^{-}Y^{+})}$$
(5.8)

This integral can be explicitly evaluated in different ways. We gave the result in previous sections and delegate the detailed calculation to appendix A.

5.2 Eikonal method in position space

Given the power of the eikonal method as described in the previous subsection, we take the opportunity to offer a different perspective on some of the calculations above. In particular, we would like to understand the eikonal method in position space and in relation to perturbative approaches such as the Schwarzian theory of reparametrization modes. In the low-energy SYK model we can perform calculations using the Schwarzian theory [12–14, 52]. The six-point function is then given by an integral over reparametrization fields $\hat{t}(\hat{u})$:¹⁵

$$\mathcal{F}_{6} = \mathcal{N} \int \frac{d\hat{t}[\hat{u}]}{\mathrm{SL}(2,\mathbb{R})} \, e^{iS[\hat{t}(\hat{u})]} \, G_{\Delta_{1}}(\hat{u}_{1},\hat{u}_{2}) \, G_{\Delta_{j}}(\hat{u}_{3},\hat{u}_{4}) \, G_{\Delta_{2}}(\hat{u}_{5},\hat{u}_{6}) \,, \tag{5.9}$$

where the normalization \mathcal{N} is the inverse of the same integral, but without the eikonal phase inserted — this corresponds to the product of two-point functions as in (2.3). The Schwarzian action (in Lorentzian signature) is given by

$$iS[\hat{t}(\hat{u})] = -iC \int d\hat{u} \{\hat{t}(\hat{u}), \hat{u}\}, \qquad (5.10)$$

where the integral runs over real time \hat{u} along contours such as those shown in figures 2 or 5. The reparametrization bilocals take the form of reparametrized conformal two-point functions:

$$G_{\Delta}(\hat{u}_a, \hat{u}_b) = \left[\frac{-\hat{t}'(\hat{u}_b)\hat{t}'(\hat{u}_b)}{(\hat{t}(\hat{u}_a) - \hat{t}(\hat{u}_b))^2}\right]^{\Delta}$$
(5.11)

We now make the following assumption: instead of doing the integral over arbitrary reparametrizations (modulo $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$), we can approximate the effect of the operator insertions by means of finite $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ transformations with fixed points at asymptotic locations $\hat{u} \to \pm \infty$. This is implemented through the following piecewise transformation (cf., [52] for a similar calculation in the case of four-point functions¹⁶):

$$\hat{t}(\hat{u}) = x - \frac{(1+x)^2 X^-}{4 + (1+x) X^-} \theta(2,3) + \frac{(1-x)^2 X^+}{4 + (1-x) X^+} \theta(5,6) + \frac{(1-x)^2 Y^+}{4 + (1-x) Y^+} \theta(3) + (\cdots) \theta(4) - \frac{(1+x)^2 Y^-}{4 + (1+x) Y^-} \theta(5),$$
(5.12)

where $x = \tanh \frac{\hat{u}}{2}$. The θ -functions indicate the contours on which the respective $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ transformations have support (cf., figure 11). The explicit form of the term on the fourth contour will not play any role. Because (5.12) is *not* an $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ transformation on contours 3 and 5, the Schwarzian action evaluated on this piecewise reparametrization is nontrivial:

$$iS[\hat{t}(\hat{u})] = \frac{iC}{2} \left(X^+ Y^- + X^- Y^+ \right) + \dots$$
 (5.13)

where we work perturbatively in X^{\pm} and Y^{\pm} (subsequent terms are parametrically smaller in $\sim \frac{1}{C}$). The bilocal operators (5.11) evaluated on the piecewise transformation $\hat{t}(\hat{u})$ become precisely the Fourier transforms of the momentum space wavefunctions, (A.4) and (A.5):

$$G_{\Delta_{1}}(\hat{u}_{1},\hat{u}_{2}) = \langle W_{1}(\hat{u}_{2}) e^{-iY^{-}P_{-}} W_{1}(\hat{u}_{1}) \rangle$$

$$G_{\Delta_{j}}(\hat{u}_{3},\hat{u}_{4}) = \left\langle \mathcal{O}_{j}(\hat{u}_{3}) e^{iX^{+}\hat{P}_{+}} e^{iX^{-}\hat{P}_{-}} \mathcal{O}_{j}(\hat{u}_{4}) \right\rangle$$

$$G_{\Delta_{2}}(\hat{u}_{5},\hat{u}_{6}) = \left\langle W_{2}(\hat{u}_{5}) e^{iY^{+}\hat{P}_{+}} W_{2}(\hat{u}_{6}) \right\rangle$$
(5.14)

¹⁵Since we will not be computing any quantum corrections, we can ignore the fact that the Schwarzian partition function has a nontrivial measure [57].

¹⁶See also [58] for a related approach.

Similarly, the Schwarzian integral (5.9) becomes an integral over the piecewise $SL(2,\mathbb{R})$ parameters alone, which coincides with the eikonal result (5.8):

$$\mathcal{F}_{6} = \int dX^{+} dX^{-} dY^{+} dY^{-} e^{\frac{iC}{2} (X^{+}Y^{-} + X^{-}Y^{+})} G_{\Delta_{1}}(\hat{u}_{1}, \hat{u}_{2}) G_{\Delta_{j}}(\hat{u}_{3}, \hat{u}_{4}) G_{\Delta_{2}}(\hat{u}_{5}, \hat{u}_{6}).$$
(5.15)

5.3 The Lorentzian six-point function \mathcal{F}_6 for general insertion times

Here we take the opportunity to discuss $\mathcal{F}_6(t_1, t_2; a, b)$ for general a, b (see, e.g., figures 2 and 5). We first discuss the properties of this six-point OTOC and then give its explicit expression resulting from the gravity calculations.

5.3.1 OTOCology: general properties of the correlator

Let us study the general properties of $\mathcal{F}_6(t_1, t_2; a, b)$ as in (5.1) for general a, b. It has several interesting features as a Lorentzian quantum field theory observable:

- As long as $t_{1,2} < 0$, $a > t_1$ and $b > t_2$, it is maximally out-of-time-order, meaning that it cannot be represented on a complex time contour with fewer than three forward-backward segments (which is the maximal number of switchbacks that can occur for six-point functions without introducing redundancies [59, 60]).
- For $a < -t_2$ or $b < -t_1$ (as in figure 5), \mathcal{F}_6 is not irreducibly out-of-time-order: it receives some 'disconnected' four-point contributions, which are out-of-time-order by themselves. In this case, \mathcal{F}_6 is the OTOC that has been previously discussed in the context of quantum chaos [24, 30, 56].¹⁷
- For $a > -t_2$ and $b > -t_1$ (as in figure 2), removing any pair of identical operators from \mathcal{F}_6 leaves behind a four-point function which is in-time-order (i.e., requires only a single switchback in time). The characteristic exponential decay of \mathcal{F}_6 will therefore originate entirely from its 'connected' properties as a six-point function and cannot be attributed to 'disconnected' four-point contributions. This elucidates the structure (1.3). We shall refer to this property by saying that \mathcal{F}_6 is *irreducibly outof-time-order*. This distinguishes our observable from six-point functions that have been considered previously in the literature.
- Irrespective of the values of real times, the operator ordering along the complex time contour is always *maximally braided* [24]. This refers to the fact that the pairwise identical operators are all interlinked in Euclidean time, i.e., their supports along contours overlap (as shown by colored lines in figure 2).

 $^{^{17}}$ Note the following interesting feature of the six-point function relevant to the traversable wormhole setup (figure 8): *all* of its four-point factors are OTOCs even though the full six-point function is not maximally out-of-time-order.

5.3.2 Result from eikonal saddle point and geodesic calculations

The saddle point approximation to the eikonal calculation (appendix A.1) yields the following result for general a, b:

$$\mathcal{F}_{6} \approx \left[\frac{1}{1+G\Delta_{1} z_{1}}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}} \left[\frac{1}{1+G\Delta_{2} z_{2}}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}} \left[\frac{1}{1+\frac{G^{2}\Delta_{1}\Delta_{2} z_{1} z_{2} e^{a+b}}{(1+G\Delta_{1} z_{1})(1+G\Delta_{2} z_{2})}}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}} \qquad (\Delta_{1,2} \gg \Delta_{j})$$
(5.16)

where

$$z_1 = \frac{e^{\frac{a-b}{2}-t_1}}{8\sin\delta_1\cosh\frac{a+b}{2}}, \qquad z_2 = \frac{e^{-\frac{a-b}{2}-t_2}}{8\sin\delta_2\cosh\frac{a+b}{2}}.$$
 (5.17)

For $a, b \gg -t_{1,2}$ and for a = b = 0 this reduces to our previous results (2.4) and (3.7), respectively.

A similar result is separately obtained through the geodesic approximation in the corresponding double-shock geometry (appendix C) for general a, b:

$$\mathcal{F}_{6}^{(\text{geodesic})} \approx \left[\frac{\sqrt{1+\frac{\delta S_{1}}{S}}}{1+\frac{\delta S_{1}}{S}\tilde{z}_{1}}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}} \left[\frac{\sqrt{1+\frac{\delta S_{2}}{S}}}{1+\frac{\delta S_{2}}{S}\tilde{z}_{2}}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}} \left[\frac{1}{1+\frac{\left(\frac{\delta S_{1}}{S}\tilde{z}_{1}\right)\left(\frac{\delta S_{2}}{S}\tilde{z}_{2}\right)\tilde{z}_{12}}{\left(1+\frac{\delta S_{1}}{S}\tilde{z}_{1}\right)\left(1+\frac{\delta S_{2}}{S}\tilde{z}_{2}\right)}}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}}$$
(5.18)

for $\Delta_{1,2} \gg \Delta_j \gg 1$, where

$$\tilde{z}_1 = \frac{\cosh\frac{a-t_1}{2}\cosh\frac{b+t_1}{2}}{\cosh\frac{a+b}{2}}, \quad \tilde{z}_2 = \frac{\cosh\frac{b-t_2}{2}\cosh\frac{a+t_2}{2}}{\cosh\frac{a+b}{2}}, \quad \tilde{z}_{12} = \frac{\sinh\frac{a-t_1}{2}\sinh\frac{b-t_2}{2}}{\cosh\frac{b+t_1}{2}\cosh\frac{a+t_2}{2}}, \quad (5.19)$$

and δS_i is the entropy introduced by the respective operator insertion, which scales as $G\Delta_i$ (see (2.8)). Note that if we ignore the terms proportional to $\frac{\delta S_i}{S}$ but not enhanced by e^{-u_i} , this reduces to (5.16). See also (A.11) and (B.8). In particular, for $a, b \gg -t_{1,2}$ and for a = b = 0 this reduces to our previous results (2.7) and (3.7), respectively.

Regarding the gravitational calculation, a few comments are in order. The factorization property of the \mathcal{F}_6 correlator has an alternative interpretation from this geometric perspective. In the geodesic approximation, the correlator decays with the exponential of the geodesic distance between the two \mathcal{O}_j probes. Since the state has been perturbed by the W_1, W_2 insertions, the corresponding geometry is now that of the background with two additional shocks. Consequently, the resultant distance naturally expands into a sum of the background, the independent effects of the W_1, W_2 insertions, and one "connected" contribution. Such an expansion of distance effects then exponentiates into the factorization of the resultant correlator. This connected contribution is due to the fact that gravity is not linear, and it corrects for the fact that the two insertions affect each other.

6 Conclusion

Using out-of-time-order six-point functions, we quantified various properties of collisions behind the horizon of particles sent into the eternal AdS black hole from the two asymptotic regions. In sections 2, 3 and 4, we considered three different real-time configurations to elucidate different aspects of the collision. At a technical level, we used the eikonal resummation technique as well as gravitational geodesic computations to obtain the relevant expressions for the six-point functions. A common theme was the factorization property of the eikonal six-point function into four-point factors and a connected contribution, cf., (1.3).

Some unanswered questions are as follows:

- In the setup for diagnosing the collision in the wormhole interior, it appears that the existence of the singularity plays a crucial role by means of prohibiting the meeting of signals that are sent in too late. What will happen for geometries without a singularity, such as charged black holes? In that case, signals can meet no matter how late they are sent in, but they will meet in a region where the dilaton is negative, or in other words, where gravity is repulsive. It will be important to understand this phenomenon in the future as the six-point functions we used are not sensitive to this.
- In the setup for detecting the overlap of two perturbations spreading through a shared quantum circuit, the connected part of the six-point function (3.7) gives an order one contribution. This is qualitatively negligible, but physically interesting as it quantifies the amount by which the perturbations do *not* spread independently. Is there any way to account for this factor in the circuit model?
- In the traversable wormhole setup, we can only extract the signal after the collision if the collision is mild. It seems that this protocol does not allow us to extract information about a strong collision. Similarly, we only demonstrated how to extract one collision product (the ϕ signal), but not the other one (the ψ signal). These are deficiencies of our protocol. Are there other protocols to improve the situation?¹⁸
- The factorization property (1.3) of the eikonal six-point function calls for a more detailed understanding. Similar structures have appeared before in two-dimensional CFTs [28, 30, 62], where the eikonalization of Virasoro conformal blocks offers an explanation. It would be interesting to argue for (1.3) in greater generality (perhaps using a perturbative expansion as in appendix D). This would open up the possibility to understand higher-point Virasoro identity blocks in interesting regimes such as the Regge limit or in configurations with several heavy operators (generalizing [63]), which would have many applications. We expect that many of the expressions derived in this paper have a direct analog in Virasoro identity conformal blocks.

Acknowledgments

We thank Ahmed Almheiri, Tarek Anous, Adam Levine, Henry Lin, Juan Maldacena for helpful discussions. F.H. is grateful for support from the DOE grant DE-SC0009988 and from the Paul Dirac and Sivian Funds. A.S. and Y.Z. are supported by the Simons foundation through the It from Qubit Collaboration.

 $^{^{18}\}mathrm{For}$ recent work in this direction, see [61].

A Eikonal calculations in the Schwarzian theory

In this appendix we give some details regarding the evaluation of the eikonal integrals (5.8) and a similar expression for the traversable wormhole setup.

A.1 Eikonal calculation of \mathcal{F}_6

 \mathcal{O}

Momentum generators. We define AdS_2 in terms of embedding space coordinates $Y \equiv (Y^{-1}, Y^0, Y^1) \in \mathbb{R}^{2|1}$ as the universal cover of the surface $Y^2 = -1$. We also work with lightcone coordinates $Y^{\pm} \equiv Y^0 \pm Y^1$. The embedding space metric is simply $\eta = \operatorname{diag}(-1, -1, 1)$. Points X on the boundary are defined up to the equivalence relation $X \sim \lambda X$ and satisfy $X^2 = 0$. The shockwave scattering in the bulk induces shifts described by the translation generators \hat{P}_{\pm} . These act as follows on the boundary points $X_{R,L}$ at the right and left boundaries:

$$e^{-ia^{+}P_{+}}: \quad \left(Y^{-1}, Y^{+}, Y^{-}\right) \longrightarrow \left(Y^{-1} - \frac{a^{+}}{2}Y^{-}, Y^{+} + a^{+}Y^{-1} - \frac{(a^{+})^{2}}{4}Y^{-}, Y^{-}\right)$$

$$e^{-ia^{-}P_{-}}: \quad \left(Y^{-1}, Y^{+}, Y^{-}\right) \longrightarrow \left(Y^{-1} - \frac{a^{-}}{2}Y^{+}, Y^{+}, Y^{-} + a^{-}Y^{-1} - \frac{(a^{-})^{2}}{4}Y^{+}\right)$$
(A.1)

Left and right operator insertions are parameterized as $X_L(t_L) = (1, -e^{-t_L}, e^{t_L})$ and $X_R(t_R) = (1, e^{t_R}, -e^{-t_R})$, respectively. For instance, the boundary insertion points of the six operators in (5.1) are

$$W_1^L(t_1): \qquad X_L^{(W_1)}(t_1) = (1, -e^{-t_1}, e^{t_1}), W_2^R(t_2): \qquad X_R^{(W_2)}(t_2) = (1, e^{t_2}, -e^{-t_2}), (A.2)$$

$$U_j^L(A), \mathcal{O}_j^R(b): \qquad X_L^{(\mathcal{O}_j)}(a) = (1, -e^{-a}, e^a), \quad X_R^{(\mathcal{O}_j)}(b) = (1, e^b, -e^{-b}).$$

Acting with the momentum operators on conformal two-point functions such as

$$\langle W_1(\hat{u}_1)W_1(\hat{u}_2)\rangle = \left[-2\,X^{(W_1)}(\hat{u}_1)\cdot X^{(W_1)}(\hat{u}_2)\right]^{-\Delta_1} = \left[\frac{-i}{2\sinh\frac{\hat{u}_{12}}{2}}\right]^{2\Delta_1},\qquad(A.3)$$

we immediately obtain the expressions (A.4) and (A.5), which are also reparametrized two-point functions (5.14).

Explicit wave functions in $NCFT_1$. The position space wave functions (5.6) and (5.7) are rather general, but can be evaluated very explicitly in nearly conformal field theories in one dimension (or in higher-dimensional CFTs): they are just two-point functions, which are determined by symmetry in the usual way, and the momentum generators act by simple translations. We find, for example:

$$\langle W_1(\hat{u}_2) e^{-iY^- \hat{P}_-} W_1(\hat{u}_1) \rangle = \left[\frac{i}{2\sinh\frac{\hat{u}_{21}}{2} - \frac{Y^-}{2}e^{\frac{\hat{u}_1 + \hat{u}_2}{2}}} \right]^{2\Delta_1} = \left[\frac{i}{2i\sin\delta_1 + \frac{Y^-}{2}e^{-t_1 - i\delta_1}} \right]^{2\Delta_1}$$

$$\langle W_2(\hat{u}_5) e^{iY^+ \hat{P}_+} W_2(\hat{u}_6) \rangle = \left[\frac{-i}{2\sinh\frac{\hat{u}_{56}}{2} + \frac{Y^+}{2}e^{-\frac{\hat{u}_5 + \hat{u}_6}{2}}} \right]^{2\Delta_2} = \left[\frac{i}{2i\sin\delta_2 - \frac{Y^+}{2}e^{-t_2 + i\delta_2}} \right]^{2\Delta_2}$$

$$(A.4)$$

and

$$\left\langle \mathcal{O}_{j}(\hat{u}_{3}) e^{iX^{+}\hat{P}_{+}} e^{iX^{-}\hat{P}_{-}} \mathcal{O}_{j}(\hat{u}_{4}) \right\rangle = \left[\frac{1}{2\cosh\frac{a+b}{2} + \frac{X^{-}}{2}e^{-\frac{a-b}{2}} - \frac{X^{+}}{2}e^{\frac{a-b}{2}} - \frac{X^{+}X^{-}}{4}e^{\frac{a+b}{2}}} \right]_{(A.5)}^{2\Delta_{j}}$$

Fourier transforms. Next, we compute the Fourier transforms of the bilocal operators (A.4) and (A.5), following [22, 48]. For instance, we define

$$G_{\Delta_1}(\hat{u}_1, \hat{u}_2) \equiv \langle W_1(\hat{u}_1) \, e^{-iY^- \hat{P}_-} \, W_1(\hat{u}_2) \rangle \equiv \int dp_- \, e^{-iY^- p_-} \, \langle W_1 | p_- \rangle \langle p_- | W_1 \rangle \,. \tag{A.6}$$

Using the explicit expression (A.4), we find the wavefunction by Fourier transform:

$$\langle W_1 | p_- \rangle \langle p_- | W_1 \rangle = \frac{1}{\Gamma(2\Delta_1)} \Theta(-p_-) \frac{(-2p_- e^{t_1})^{2\Delta_1}}{-p_-} \exp\left[4p_- e^{t_1} \sin \delta_1\right]$$
(A.7)

Note that the exponent has a small imaginary part due to the regulator δ_1 , which has the correct sign to make the integral convergent. Similarly, we find for the Fourier transform of G_{Δ_2} :

$$\langle W_2 | p_+ \rangle \langle p_+ | W_2 \rangle = \frac{1}{\Gamma(2\Delta_2)} \Theta(-p_+) \frac{(-2p_+ e^{t_2})^{2\Delta_2}}{-p_+} \exp\left[4p_+ e^{t_2} \sin \delta_2\right]$$
(A.8)

Using the two equations above, we can now write the eikonal six-point correlator (5.5) as follows $(\tilde{p}_{\pm} = 4p_{\pm}e^{t_{2,1}}\sin\delta_{2,1})$:

$$\mathcal{F}_{6} = \mathcal{N} \int dp_{+} dp_{-} \langle W_{2} | p_{+} \rangle \langle p_{+} | W_{2} \rangle \langle W_{1} | p_{-} \rangle \langle p_{-} | W_{1} \rangle \left\langle \mathcal{O}_{j}(\hat{u}_{3}) e^{iGp_{-}\hat{P}_{+}} e^{-iGp_{+}\hat{P}_{-}} \mathcal{O}_{j}(\hat{u}_{4}) \right\rangle$$

$$= \frac{1}{\Gamma(2\Delta_{1})\Gamma(2\Delta_{2})} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{d\tilde{p}_{+}}{\tilde{p}_{+}} \tilde{p}_{+}^{2\Delta_{2}} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{d\tilde{p}_{-}}{p_{-}} \tilde{p}_{-}^{2\Delta_{1}} e^{-\tilde{p}_{-}-\tilde{p}_{+}}$$

$$\times \left[1 + \frac{\frac{G\tilde{p}_{-}}{16\sin\delta_{1}} e^{\frac{a-b}{2}-t_{1}} + \frac{G\tilde{p}_{+}}{16\sin\delta_{2}} e^{-\frac{a-b}{2}-t_{2}} + \frac{G^{2}\tilde{p}_{-}\tilde{p}_{+}}{128\sin\delta_{1}\sin\delta_{2}} e^{\frac{a+b}{2}-t_{1}-t_{2}}} \right]^{-2\Delta_{j}}$$
(A.9)

where we first did the integrals over Y^{\pm} (yielding two delta-functions), and then did the trivial X^{\pm} integrals. Also note that the normalization factor

$$\mathcal{N} = \left[\frac{1}{2\cosh\frac{a+b}{2}}\right]^{2\Delta_j} \left[\frac{1}{2\sin\delta_1}\right]^{2\Delta_1} \left[\frac{1}{2\sin\delta_2}\right]^{2\Delta_2} \tag{A.10}$$

has cancelled completely in the second step above.

Saddle point approximation. The most straightforward way to perform the integrals (A.9) is by using a saddle point approximation: when $\Delta_{1,2} \gg \Delta_j$, the integrals are dominated around $\tilde{p}_{\pm} \approx 2\Delta_{2,1}$ and we immediately get:¹⁹

$$\mathcal{F}_{6} \approx \left[\frac{1}{1+G\Delta_{1} z_{1}}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}} \left[\frac{1}{1+G\Delta_{2} z_{2}}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}} \left[\frac{1}{1+\frac{G^{2}\Delta_{1}\Delta_{2} z_{1} z_{2} e^{a+b}}{(1+G\Delta_{1} z_{1})(1+G\Delta_{2} z_{2})}}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}} \qquad (\Delta_{1,2} \gg \Delta_{j})$$
(A.11)

¹⁹The overall prefactor being 1 follows from a standard Gaussian saddle point integral and use of the Stirling formula $\Gamma(2\Delta_1) \approx \sqrt{2\pi(2\Delta_1-1)} (2\Delta_1-1)^{2\Delta_1-1} e^{1-2\Delta_1}$ for large Δ_1 (similarly for Δ_2).

where

$$z_1 = \frac{e^{\frac{a-b}{2}-t_1}}{8\sin\delta_1\cosh\frac{a+b}{2}}, \qquad z_2 = \frac{e^{-\frac{a-b}{2}-t_2}}{8\sin\delta_2\cosh\frac{a+b}{2}}.$$
 (A.12)

For $a, b \gg -t_{1,2}$ only the third ('connected') factor matters and we obtain (2.4). Similarly, for a = b = 0 we get (3.7).

Exact eikonal integral for $a, b \gg -t_{1,2}$. Let us now assume $a \approx b \gg -t_{1,2}$ and perform the integral (A.9) without resorting to saddle point approximation. We have:

$$\mathcal{F}_{6} \approx \frac{1}{\Gamma(2\Delta_{1})\Gamma(2\Delta_{2})} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{d\tilde{p}_{-}}{\tilde{p}_{-}} \, \tilde{p}_{-}^{2\Delta_{1}} \, e^{-\tilde{p}_{-}} \, \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{d\tilde{p}_{+}}{\tilde{p}_{+}} \, \frac{\tilde{p}_{+}^{2\Delta_{2}} e^{-\tilde{p}_{+}}}{\left[1 + \frac{G^{2} \, \tilde{p}_{-} \, \tilde{p}_{+}}{64 \sin \delta_{1} \sin \delta_{2}} \, e^{-(t_{1}+t_{2})}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}}} \quad (A.13)$$

The integral over \tilde{p}_+ can be performed explicitly in terms of the confluent hypergeometric function,

$$U(\alpha_1, \alpha_2, z) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(\alpha_1)} \int_0^\infty dt \, e^{-zt} \, t^{\alpha_1 - 1} (1+t)^{\alpha_2 - \alpha_1 - 1} \qquad (\operatorname{Re}(\alpha_1) > 0). \tag{A.14}$$

We find:

$$\mathcal{F}_{6} \approx \frac{1}{\Gamma(2\Delta_{1})} \left(\frac{64 \sin \delta_{1} \sin \delta_{2}}{G^{2}} e^{t_{1}+t_{2}} \right)^{2\Delta_{2}} \times \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{d\tilde{p}_{-}}{p_{-}} \tilde{p}_{-}^{2\Delta_{12}} e^{-\tilde{p}_{-}} U \left(2\Delta_{2}, 1+2\Delta_{2j}, -\frac{64 \sin \delta_{1} \sin \delta_{2}}{G^{2}} \frac{e^{(t_{1}+t_{2})}}{\tilde{p}_{-}} \right)$$
(A.15)

where $\Delta_{ab} \equiv \Delta_a - \Delta_b$. This leaves us with the integral over \tilde{p}_- , which can also be evaluated explicitly. If $\Delta_1 = \Delta_2 \equiv \Delta$, we get a compact expression in terms of the Meijer G-function:

$$\mathcal{F}_6 \approx \frac{1}{\Gamma(2\Delta)^2 \Gamma(2\Delta_j)} \frac{1}{z^{4\Delta_j}} G_{13}^{31} \left(\frac{1}{z^2} \Big|_{0, 2(\Delta - \Delta_j), 2(\Delta - \Delta_j)} \right)$$
(A.16)

More generally, when all operator dimensions are different, we find (2.9). These expressions and their formal properties bear striking similarity with four-point results in the Schwarzian theory [52, 64, 65] and in two-dimensional CFTs [66]. On the other hand, the characteristic time scale for the exponential decay is given by twice the scrambling time, thus distinguishing these observables from the four-point case.

A.2 Eikonal calculation of C

In this section compute the 'signal' $2i \operatorname{Im}(\mathcal{C})$ discussed in section 4, which indicates that the wormhole has become traversable and information about the collision has managed to escape. The basic quantity of interest is \mathcal{C} , which we will compute using the eikonal method. It will be convenient to work with the unnormalized expression $\tilde{\mathcal{C}}$ defined through

$$\mathcal{C} = \frac{e^{-ig\langle V \rangle_{\psi}}}{\langle \phi^R \phi^L \rangle \langle \psi^L \psi^L \rangle} \tilde{\mathcal{C}} \quad \text{with} \quad \tilde{\mathcal{C}} = \langle \psi^L(t_1) \phi^L(t_3) e^{igV} \phi^R(t_2) \psi^L(t_1) \rangle.$$
(A.17)

Furthermore, we consider the scattering events involving n copies of $V = \mathcal{O}^L \mathcal{O}^R$ as independent, so that

$$\tilde{\mathcal{C}} = \sum_{n \ge 0} \frac{(ig)^n}{n!} \int dp_+ dp_- \langle \phi^L | p_+ \rangle \langle p_+ | \phi^R \rangle \langle \psi^L | p_- \rangle \langle p_- | \psi^L \rangle \\ \times \left[\int dq_+ dq_- \langle q_+, q_- | \mathcal{O}_j^L \mathcal{O}_j^R \rangle e^{iG(q_+p_-+q_-p_++p_+p_-)} \right]^n$$
(A.18)

where the wave functions are:

$$\langle \phi^{L}(t_{3})|p_{+}\rangle \langle p_{+}|\phi^{R}(t_{2})\rangle = \int \frac{dY^{+}}{2\pi} e^{-iY^{+}p_{+}} \langle \phi^{L}(t_{3}) e^{iY^{+}\hat{P}_{+}} \phi^{R}(t_{2})\rangle , \langle \psi^{L}(t_{1})|p_{-}\rangle \langle p_{-}|\psi^{L}(t_{1})\rangle = \int \frac{dY^{-}}{2\pi} e^{iY^{-}p_{-}} \langle \psi^{L}(t_{1}) e^{-iY^{-}\hat{P}_{-}} \psi^{L}(t_{1} - 2i\delta)\rangle , \langle q_{+}, q_{-}|\mathcal{O}_{j}^{L}\mathcal{O}_{j}^{R}\rangle = \int \frac{dX^{+}}{2\pi} \frac{dX^{-}}{2\pi} e^{-iX^{-}q_{-} + iX^{+}q_{+}} \times \left\langle e^{iX^{-}\hat{P}_{-}}\mathcal{O}_{j}^{L}(t) e^{-iX^{-}\hat{P}_{-}} e^{-iX^{+}\hat{P}_{+}} \mathcal{O}_{j}^{R}(t) e^{iX^{+}\hat{P}_{+}} \right\rangle$$
(A.19)

In the eikonal integral (A.18), let us first consider a single term in the expansion of the exponential:

$$\tilde{\mathcal{C}}_{1} \equiv \int dp_{+} dp_{-} dq_{+} dq_{-} \langle \phi^{L} | p_{+} \rangle \langle p_{+} | \phi^{R} \rangle \langle \psi^{L} | p_{-} \rangle \langle p_{-} | \psi^{L} \rangle \langle q_{+}, q_{-} | \mathcal{O}_{j}^{L} \mathcal{O}_{j}^{R} \rangle e^{iG(q_{+}p_{-}+p_{+}p_{-}+p_{+}q_{-}))}$$
(A.20)

The wave functions appearing in (A.19) are explicitly given by:

$$\langle \phi^{L}(t_{3}) e^{iY^{+}\hat{P}_{+}} \phi^{R}(t_{2}) \rangle = \left[\frac{1}{2\cosh\frac{t_{2}+t_{3}}{2} - \frac{Y^{+}}{2}} e^{\frac{t_{3}-t_{2}}{2}} + i\varepsilon} \right]^{2\Delta_{\phi}} ,$$

$$\langle \psi^{L}(t_{1}) e^{-iY^{-}\hat{P}_{-}} \psi^{L}(t_{1} - 2i\delta) \rangle = \left[\frac{i}{2i\sin\delta + \frac{Y^{-}}{2}} e^{-t_{1}} \right]^{2\Delta_{\psi}} ,$$

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{j}^{L}(t) e^{-iX^{-}\hat{P}_{-}} e^{-iX^{+}\hat{P}_{+}} \mathcal{O}_{j}^{R}(t) \rangle = \left[\frac{1}{2\cosh t - \frac{X^{-}}{2} + \frac{X^{+}}{2} - \frac{X^{+}X^{-}}{4}} e^{-t} \right]^{2\Delta_{j}}$$

$$(A.21)$$

Plugging in these explicit expressions, we find for (A.20):

$$\tilde{\mathcal{C}}_{1} = \int dp_{+} dp_{-} e^{iGp_{+}p_{-}} \langle \phi^{L} | p_{+} \rangle \langle p_{+} | \phi^{R} \rangle \langle \psi^{L} | p_{-} \rangle \langle p_{-} | \psi^{L} \rangle \left[\frac{1}{2\cosh t - \frac{G}{2}(p_{+}+p_{-}) + \frac{G^{2}}{4}p_{+}p_{-}e^{-t}} \right]^{2\Delta_{j}} \tag{A.22}$$

One can also do this computation using the position space method of section 5.2, and obtain exactly the same result (cf. figure 8).

In order to finally evaluate the eikonal integral explicitly, first note the Fourier transforms of the wave functions (A.21):

$$\langle \phi^L | p_+ \rangle \langle p_+ | \phi^R \rangle = \frac{\langle \phi^L \phi^R \rangle}{\Gamma(2\Delta_{\phi})} \frac{\Theta(-p_+)}{-p_+} \left(-4p_+ \frac{\cosh \frac{t_3+t_2}{2}}{e^{\frac{t_3-t_2}{2}}} \right)^{2\Delta_{\phi}} \exp\left[-4ip_+ \frac{\cosh \frac{t_3+t_2}{2}}{e^{\frac{t_3-t_2}{2}}} - i\pi\Delta_{\phi} \right]$$

$$\langle \psi^L | p_- \rangle \langle p_- | \psi^L \rangle = \frac{\langle \psi^L \psi^L \rangle}{\Gamma(2\Delta_{\psi})} \frac{\Theta(-p_-)}{-p_-} \left(-4p_- e^{t_1} \sin \delta \right)^{2\Delta_{\psi}} \exp\left[4p_- e^{t_1} \sin \delta \right]$$

$$(A.23)$$

where the normalization factors are just two-point functions:

$$\langle \phi^L \phi^R \rangle = \left[\frac{1}{2 \cosh \frac{t_3 + t_2}{2}} \right]^{2\Delta_{\phi}}, \qquad \langle \psi^L \psi^L \rangle = \left[\frac{1}{2 \sin \delta} \right]^{2\Delta_{\psi}}. \tag{A.24}$$

In order to exponentiate the traversability operator, we treat the scattering events with many copies of the left-right coupling $\mathcal{O}_{j}^{L}\mathcal{O}_{j}^{R}$ as separate according to (A.18), and find:

$$\tilde{\mathcal{C}} = \int dp_{+}dp_{-} \langle \phi^{L} | p_{+} \rangle \langle p_{+} | \phi^{R} \rangle \langle \psi^{L} | p_{-} \rangle \langle p_{-} | \psi^{L} \rangle e^{iGp_{+}p_{-}+ig \left[2\cosh t - \frac{G}{2}(p_{+}+p_{-}) + \frac{G^{2}}{4}p_{+}p_{-}e^{-t} \right]^{-2\Delta_{j}}}$$

$$= \frac{\langle \phi^{L} \phi^{R} \rangle \langle \psi^{L} \psi^{L} \rangle}{\Gamma(2\Delta_{\phi})\Gamma(2\Delta_{\psi})} \int_{-\infty}^{0} \frac{dp_{+}}{-p_{+}} \int_{-\infty}^{0} \frac{dp_{-}}{-p_{-}} \left(4ip_{+} \frac{\cosh \frac{t_{3}+t_{2}}{2}}{e^{\frac{t_{3}-t_{2}}{2}}} \right)^{2\Delta_{\phi}} \exp \left[-4ip_{+} \frac{\cosh \frac{t_{3}+t_{2}}{2}}{e^{\frac{t_{3}-t_{2}}{2}}} \right]$$

$$\times \left(-4p_{-}e^{t_{1}}\sin \delta \right)^{2\Delta_{\psi}} e^{4p_{-}e^{t_{1}}\sin \delta} e^{iGp_{+}p_{-}+ig \left[2\cosh t - \frac{G}{2}(p_{+}+p_{-}) + \frac{G^{2}}{4}p_{+}p_{-}e^{-t} \right]^{-2\Delta_{j}}$$
(A.25)

We change variables to

$$\tilde{p}_{+} = 4p_{+} \frac{\cosh \frac{t_{3} + t_{2}}{2}}{e^{\frac{t_{3} - t_{2}}{2}}}, \qquad \tilde{p}_{-} = 4p_{-} e^{t_{1}} \sin \delta, \qquad (A.26)$$

which gives:

$$\begin{split} \tilde{\mathcal{C}} &= \frac{1}{\Gamma(2\Delta_{\phi})\Gamma(2\Delta_{\psi})} \langle \phi^{L}\phi^{R} \rangle \langle \psi^{L}\psi^{L} \rangle \int_{-\infty}^{0} \frac{d\tilde{p}_{+}}{-\tilde{p}_{+}} (i\tilde{p}_{+})^{2\Delta_{\phi}} e^{-i\tilde{p}_{+}} \int_{-\infty}^{0} \frac{d\tilde{p}_{-}}{-\tilde{p}_{-}} (-\tilde{p}_{-})^{2\Delta_{\psi}} e^{\tilde{p}_{-}} \\ &\times \exp\left\{ \frac{iG\,\tilde{p}_{+}\tilde{p}_{-}}{16\,e^{\frac{t_{2}-t_{3}}{2}}\,\cosh\frac{t_{3}+t_{2}}{2}\,e^{t_{1}}\,\sin\delta} \right. \\ &+ ig\,\left[2\cosh t - \frac{G}{8}\left(\frac{\tilde{p}_{+}e^{\frac{t_{3}-t_{2}}{2}}}{\cosh\frac{t_{3}+t_{2}}{2}} + \frac{\tilde{p}_{-}\,e^{-t_{1}}}{\sin\delta}\right) + \frac{G^{2}\,\tilde{p}_{+}\tilde{p}_{-}\,e^{\frac{t_{3}-t_{2}}{2}}\,e^{-t_{1}}}{64\cosh\frac{t_{3}+t_{2}}{2}\sin\delta}\,e^{-t} \right]^{-2\Delta_{j}} \right\} \end{split}$$
(A.27)

Let us now assume Δ_{ψ} is large so that we can perform the integral over p_{-} by saddle point.²⁰ The integral is dominated around $\tilde{p}_{-} \approx -2\Delta_{\psi}$ and we get:

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{C}} = \frac{1}{\Gamma(2\Delta_{\phi})} \langle \phi^L \phi^R \rangle \langle \psi^L \psi^L \rangle \int_{-\infty}^0 \frac{d\widetilde{p}_+}{-p_+} (i\widetilde{p}_+)^{2\Delta_{\phi}} e^{-i(1+G\Delta_{\psi}\widetilde{z})\widetilde{p}_+} \\
\times \exp\left\{ ig \left[2 - \frac{G}{4} \left(\frac{\widetilde{p}_+ e^{\frac{t_3-t_2}{2}}}{2\cosh\frac{t_3+t_2}{2}} - \frac{\Delta_{\psi} e^{-t_1}}{\sin\delta} \right) - \frac{G^2 \Delta_{\psi}}{4} \widetilde{z} \, \widetilde{p}_+ \right]^{-2\Delta_j} \right\}$$
(A.28)

²⁰Specifically, we find (for $f(\tilde{p})$ decaying sufficiently quickly):

$$\frac{1}{\Gamma(2\Delta_{\psi})} \int_{-\infty}^{0} d\tilde{p}_{-} (-\tilde{p}_{-})^{2\Delta_{\psi}-1} e^{\tilde{p}_{-}} f(\tilde{p}_{-}) \approx f(-2\Delta_{\psi}).$$

where we set t = 0 for simplicity and defined

$$\tilde{z} \equiv \frac{e^{-t_1} e^{\frac{t_3 - t_2}{2}}}{8\sin\delta \cosh\frac{t_3 + t_2}{2}}.$$
(A.29)

This expression immediately leads to (4.9). We have checked numerically that the saddle point approximation made above is not crucial. Even for small values of Δ_{ψ} , the above approximation is close to the result obtained by performing both momentum integrals in (A.27) numerically.

While it is most convenient to perform at least the final integration over \tilde{p}_+ numerically, we note that it can in fact be done explicitly in terms of a sum over confluent hypergeometric functions:

$$\mathcal{C} = e^{-ig\langle V\rangle_{\psi}} \frac{\langle \phi^L \phi^R \rangle_{\psi}}{\langle \phi^L \phi^R \rangle} \sum_{n \ge 0} \frac{(ig \langle V \rangle_{\psi})^n}{n!} \left\{ Z^{2\Delta_{\phi}} U \left(2\Delta_{\phi}, 1 + 2\Delta_{\phi} - 2n\Delta_j, Z \right) \right\}$$
(A.30)

with

$$Z \equiv -\frac{8i}{G} \frac{\cosh \frac{t_3 + t_2}{2}}{e^{\frac{t_3 - t_2}{2}}} \frac{2 + \frac{G\Delta_{\psi}}{4\sin\delta} e^{-t_1}}{1 + \frac{G\Delta_{\psi}}{4\sin\delta} e^{-t_1}} (1 + G\Delta_{\psi}\tilde{z}).$$
(A.31)

Here, we returned to C instead of \tilde{C} , thus including the normalization factors from (A.17). Explicitly, the four-point functions appearing above are

$$\frac{\langle V \rangle_{\psi}}{\langle V \rangle} \equiv 2^{2\Delta_j} \left[\frac{1}{2 + \frac{G\Delta_{\psi}}{4\sin\delta} e^{-t_1}} \right]^{2\Delta_j}, \qquad \frac{\langle \phi^L \phi^R \rangle_{\psi}}{\langle \phi^L \phi^R \rangle} \equiv \left[\frac{1}{1 + G\Delta_{\psi} \tilde{z}} \right]^{2\Delta_{\phi}}.$$
(A.32)

Note that the result (A.30) has a simple interpretation: the *n*-th term in the sum corresponds to *n* scattering events with particles created by the $\mathcal{O}_j^L \mathcal{O}_j^R$ operator pair. Due to our assumption of the independence of these events, they formally look like a single scattering event involving a particle associated with operator dimension $n\Delta_j$. Let us also remark that the above series expansion in *g* is not convergent. It formally needs to be resummed before it can be compared to the numerical results of section 4.3.²¹

Factorization of \tilde{C}_1 . It is interesting to study the factorization property (1.3) for the traversable wormhole setup. For simplicity, consider the six-point function \tilde{C}_1 describing a single scattering event. It can be evaluated using the same methods:

$$\tilde{\mathcal{C}}_1 = ig \langle \psi^L \psi^L \rangle \times \langle V \rangle_{\psi} \langle \phi^L \phi^R \rangle_{\psi} \times \left\{ Z^{2\Delta_{\phi}} U \left(2\Delta_{\phi}, 1 + 2\Delta_{\phi j}, Z \right) \right\},$$
(A.33)

We again observe a natural factorization of \tilde{C}_1 into two-point, four-point, and six-point pieces. Similar to the behavior of $\mathcal{F}_6(t_1, t_2, 0, 0)$ in section 3.2, the six-point factor (curly bracket in (A.33)) interpolates between 1 and a finite floor value. Note, however, that we only factored out two of the three out-of-time-order four-point functions in (A.33). In the

²¹This is similar to the situation for Lorentzian four-point conformal blocks in two-dimensional CFTs [66].

present example, one may wonder if it is natural to factor out the last four-point factor, which now also takes a nontrivial form:

$$\frac{\langle V\phi^L\phi^R\rangle}{\langle V\rangle\langle\phi^L\phi^R\rangle} = \left[-\frac{16i}{G}\frac{\cosh\frac{t_3+t_2}{2}}{e^{\frac{t_3-t_2}{2}}}\right]^{2\Delta_{\phi}} U\left(2\Delta_{\phi}, 1+2\Delta_{\phi j}, -\frac{16i}{G}\frac{\cosh\frac{t_3+t_2}{2}}{e^{\frac{t_3-t_2}{2}}}\right).$$
(A.34)

Factoring out this contribution certainly seems natural from a diagrammatic point of view, as the remaining fully connected six-point factor $\tilde{C}_{1,\text{conn.}}$ will only involve Schwarzian mode exchange diagrams involving all three operators. On the other hand, the resulting 'connected' factor will diverge as $t_3 - t_2 \gg t_*$. We leave a more detailed investigation of this idea for the future.

B Geodesic computation in JT gravity

In this appendix we explain the geodesic approximation for two-sided boundary correlation functions in JT gravity. In particular we derive the result (2.7) and a similar result for a = b = 0, which takes the same form as (3.7).

Let us work in AdS₂ embedding space again (see appendix A.1 for conventions). The geodesic distance between two boundary points X and X' is given by $d = \log(-X \cdot X')$, where the dot product denotes the flat embedding space inner product with signature (2, 1). Our aim is to compute

$$\mathcal{F}_{6}^{(\text{geodesic})}(t_{1}, t_{2}; a, b) \equiv e^{-\Delta_{j}(d_{\text{pert.}} - d_{\text{unpert.}})} = \frac{\left(-\tilde{X}_{R}(b) \cdot \tilde{X}_{L}(a)\right)^{-\Delta_{j}}}{\left(-X_{R}(b) \cdot X_{L}(a)\right)^{-\Delta_{j}}}.$$
 (B.1)

Here, $X_{R,L}$ denote the boundary trajectory without perturbations:

$$X_R(t_R) = (1, \sinh(t_R), \cosh(t_R)), \qquad X_L(t_L) = (1, \sinh(t_L), -\cosh(t_L)).$$
 (B.2)

Similarly, $X_{R,L}$ denote the boundary trajectories after the perturbations with $W_{1,2}$. In order to solve for the perturbed boundary trajectory, we treat the boundary as a charged particle moving in a electric field [22]. The equation of motion satisfied by the right boundary particle is given by

$$C\ddot{X}_R - 2E_R X_R = Q_R \,, \tag{B.3}$$

where Q_R is the charge vector of the particle, and $E_R = -\frac{1}{2C} Q_R^2$. After the perturbation $W_2(t_2)$ the perturbed charges are:

$$q_{2} = \frac{\delta S_{2}}{2\pi} \left(1, \sinh\left(\frac{2\pi}{\beta}t_{2}\right), \cosh\left(\frac{2\pi}{\beta}t_{2}\right) \right)$$
$$\tilde{Q}_{R} = Q_{R} - q_{2} = -\left(\frac{2\pi C}{\beta}, 0, 0\right) - \frac{\delta S_{2}}{2\pi} \left(1, \sinh\left(\frac{2\pi}{\beta}t_{2}\right), \cosh\left(\frac{2\pi}{\beta}t_{2}\right) \right)$$
$$\tilde{E}_{R} = -\frac{\tilde{Q}_{R}^{2}}{2C} = \frac{2\pi^{2}C}{\beta^{2}} + \frac{\delta S_{2}}{\beta}$$
(B.4)

where q_2 is the matter charge due to the perturbations W_2 . Solving (B.3), we get

$$\tilde{X}_{R}(t_{R}) = -\frac{\tilde{Q}_{R}}{2\tilde{E}_{R}} + \left(X_{R}(t_{2}) + \frac{\tilde{Q}_{R}}{2\tilde{E}_{R}}\right) \cosh\left(\sqrt{\frac{2\tilde{E}_{R}}{C}}(t_{R} - t_{2})\right) + \sqrt{\frac{C}{2\tilde{E}_{R}}}\dot{X}_{R}(t_{2})\sinh\left(\sqrt{\frac{2\tilde{E}_{R}}{C}}(t_{R} - t_{2})\right)$$
(B.5)

Similarly, the left boundary trajectory after the perturbation $W_1(t_1)$ is given by

$$\tilde{X}_{L}(t_{L}) = \frac{\tilde{Q}_{L}}{2\tilde{E}_{L}} + \left(X_{L}(t_{1}) - \frac{\tilde{Q}_{L}}{2\tilde{E}_{L}}\right) \cosh\left(\sqrt{\frac{2\tilde{E}_{L}}{C}}(t_{L} - t_{1})\right) + \sqrt{\frac{C}{2\tilde{E}_{L}}}\dot{X}_{L}(t_{1})\sinh\left(\sqrt{\frac{2\tilde{E}_{L}}{C}}(t_{L} - t_{1})\right)$$
(B.6)

where

$$q_{1} = -\frac{\delta S_{1}}{2\pi} \left(1, \sinh\left(\frac{2\pi}{\beta}t_{1}\right), -\cosh\left(\frac{2\pi}{\beta}t_{1}\right) \right)$$
$$\tilde{Q}_{L} = Q_{L} - q_{1} = \left(\frac{2\pi C}{\beta}, 0, 0\right) + \frac{\delta S_{1}}{2\pi} \left(1, \sinh\left(\frac{2\pi}{\beta}t_{1}\right), -\cosh\left(\frac{2\pi}{\beta}t_{1}\right) \right)$$
$$\tilde{E}_{R} = -\frac{\tilde{Q}_{L}^{2}}{2C} = \frac{2\pi^{2}C}{\beta^{2}} + \frac{\delta S_{1}}{\beta}$$
(B.7)

Plugging (B.5) and (B.6) into (B.1), we get

$$\mathcal{F}_{6}^{(\text{geodesic})} = \left[\frac{1}{1 + \frac{\delta S_{1}}{2(S - S_{0})}z_{1}'}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}} \left[\frac{1}{1 + \frac{\delta S_{2}}{2(S - S_{0})}z_{2}'}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}} \left[\frac{1}{1 + \frac{\delta S_{1}\delta S_{2}}{4(S - S_{0})^{2}}z_{1}'z_{2}'e^{a+b}} - \frac{\delta S_{1}\delta S_{2}}{\left(1 + \frac{\delta S_{1}}{2(S - S_{0})}z_{1}'\right)\left(1 + \frac{\delta S_{2}}{2(S - S_{0})}z_{2}'\right)}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}}$$
(B.8)

where

$$z_1' = \frac{e^{\frac{a-b}{2}-t_1}}{2\cosh\frac{a+b}{2}}, \qquad z_2' = \frac{e^{-\frac{a-b}{2}-t_2}}{2\cosh\frac{a+b}{2}}.$$
 (B.9)

We ignored terms which are proportional to $\frac{\delta S_i}{S-S_0}$ but are not enhanced by e^{-t_i} . This result has the same form as the eikonal saddle point result (A.11). From the above expressions one immediately obtains (2.7) in the limit where $a, b \gg -t_{1,2}$. Similarly, when a = b = 0, (B.8) yields precisely the same as the saddle point expression (3.7) with operator dimensions replaced by entropy differentials according to (2.8).

C Geodesic computation in AdS₃ gravity

Here we explain how to obtain the AdS_3 approximation to the six-point function. In the probe limit, two of the operators simply measure the geodesic distance between points on opposing conformal boundaries. They do so in a geometry sourced by the rest of the operators. In particular, on a BTZ background (or AdS_3 -Rindler, as our approximation will not distinguish the two), the operators $W_1(t_1)$ and $W_2(t_2)$ locally insert energy at t_1 on the left and t_2 on the right respectively (see figure 1). We approximate the resultant geometry as being that of two null shocks on the background spacetime.

We expect that the increase in distance caused by two sources is approximately the sum of the increases in distance caused by solely the individual sources and some non-linear correction. This is equivalent to saying that a natural structure for the decorrelation of the six-point function is given by product of the four-point functions and some *multiplicative* correction, a non-trivial statement from the boundary perspective [30].

C.1 Colliding shocks in AdS₃

The corresponding full solution to Einstein's equations pastes together geometries of different masses along the shocks, with the caveat that the mass of the post-collision region is fixed by the other regions so as to avoid a conical singularity. The different symmetric geometries are specified by their radius R and in three dimensions take the form (in AdS units)

$$ds^{2} = -\frac{4}{(1+UV)^{2}} dU dV + r^{2} d\phi^{2}, \quad r = R \frac{1-UV}{1+UV}, \quad R^{2} = 8\pi GM, \quad (C.1)$$

where the geometry under the identification $\phi \sim \phi + 2\pi$ corresponds to BTZ and AdS-Rindler otherwise. Points on the conformal boundary satisfy UV = -1, thus all points on the left may be written in terms of their positive null coordinate $U_L = e^{Rt_L}$ and similarly for the right $V_R = e^{Rt_R}$.

A shock fired from the left at $U = e^{Rt_1}$ collides with a shock fired from the right at $V = e^{Rt_2}$ at the radius

$$r_c = R \tanh\left(R\frac{|t_1 + t_2|}{2}\right) \tag{C.2}$$

and thereby separates out four regions:

- 1. Background region (M, R)
- 2. $W_1(t_1)$ shock exterior left region (M_1, R_1)

$$M_1 = M + E_1 \ge M, \ E_1 \sim m_1$$

3. $W_2(t_2)$ shock exterior right region (M_2, R_2)

$$M_2 = M + E_2 \ge M, \ E_2 \sim m_2$$

4. Post-collision region (M_{PC}, R_{PC}) within the future interior

$$M_{PC} \ge M + E_1 + E_2$$

The different regions are pasted together so that the radii of the transverse circle is continuous across the shock. Next, a relative boost ambiguity is fixed by requiring continuity of the asymptotic coordinates. Finally, in order for the geometry be smooth at the collision, a series of boosts between the regions must return to the same frame [67]. Consequently, the mass of our post-collision region gets inflated to much larger values based on how close the collision occurs to the horizon:

$$M_{PC} = (M + E_1 + E_2) + \frac{E_1 E_2}{M} \cosh\left(R\frac{t_1 + t_2}{2}\right)^2.$$
 (C.3)

Note that the first term is the background mass and total energy added to the system, while the new term is additional mass that becomes significant at the scrambling time of the two shocks. This produces a solution to Einstein's equations for a geometry with a stress tensor localized to the location of the shocks.

C.2 Geodesics in two-shock AdS₃

Our strategy to calculate the geodesic going between $t_L = a$ and $t_R = b$ in such a piecewisecontinuous geometry will follow [54]. The spatial geodesic will either pass through the background region or post-collision region but not both. We begin by solving for the geodesic when it passes through the background region. We will find that the final geodesic distance determined this way even applies when the actual geodesic goes through the other region instead! In this regime, various local quantities one solves for will become unphysical (e.g. positive distances become negative), but the global geodesic distance will remain as the same physical function.

We begin in the left $W_1(t_1)$ shock exterior region with the $t_L = a$ boundary point $(U_L = e^{R_1 a}, V_L = -1/U_L)$ and geodesically connect it through the left exterior region to an arbitrary point on the $W_1(t_1)$ shock: $(U_L = e^{R_1 t_1}, r = r_1)$. We do the same with the other side, geodesically connecting the $t_R = b$ boundary point $(U_R = -1/V_R, V_R = e^{R_2 b})$ through the right exterior region to an arbitrary point on the $W_2(t_2)$ shock: $(V_R = e^{R_2 t_2}, r = r_2)$. These two arbitrary points specified by r_1, r_2 are also in the background region at $(U = e^{Rt_1}, r = r_1)$ and $(V = e^{Rt_2}, r = r_2)$, respectively. We complete a path between $t_L = a$ and $t_R = b$ by geodesically connecting the two arbitrary r_1, r_2 points through the background region. We have thus connected three geodesics passing through three regions as well as arbitrary points. We then solve for the geodesic almost everywhere, except for the two arbitrary points. We then solve for the geodesic between $t_L = a$ and $t_R = b$ by extremizing along r_1, r_2 the total distance of these three segments,

$$d_{a,b}^{(W_1W_2)} = \exp_{r_1,r_2} (d_{a,1} + d_{2,b} + d_{1,2}).$$
(C.4)

When regulated, the three-geodesic path passing through the arbitrary points r_1 and r_2 is comprised of distances

$$d_{a,1} = \ln\left(2R_1\frac{\rho_1 - r_1}{\rho_1^2 - R_1^2}\right), \qquad \rho_1 \equiv R_1 \coth\left(R_1\frac{a - t_1}{2}\right)$$

$$d_{2,b} = \ln\left(2R_2\frac{\rho_2 - r_2}{\rho_2^2 - R_2^2}\right), \qquad \rho_2 \equiv R_2 \coth\left(R_2\frac{b - t_2}{2}\right)$$

$$d_{1,2} = \cosh^{-1}\left(1 + 2\frac{(r_1 - r_c)(r_2 - r_c)}{R^2 - r_c^2}\right), \qquad r_c \equiv R \tanh\left(-R\frac{t_1 + t_2}{2}\right).$$

(C.5)

Extremizing the distances over r_1, r_2 nets the relations

$$\tanh \frac{d_{1,2}}{2} = \frac{r_1 - r_c}{\rho_1 - r_1} = \frac{r_2 - r_c}{\rho_2 - r_2} \tag{C.6}$$

This allows us to determine the radii at which the geodesic crosses the shocks in terms of the boundary parameters, bundled together into the functions $r_c(t_1 + t_2)$, $\rho_1(a - t_1)$, $\rho_2(b - t_2)$

$$\frac{r_1^{geo} - r_c}{\rho_1 - r_c} = \frac{r_2^{geo} - r_c}{\rho_2 - r_c} = \frac{1}{2} \left(1 - \frac{R^2 - r_c^2}{(\rho_1 - r_c)(\rho_2 - r_c)} \right),\tag{C.7}$$

as well as the distance between the two shocks that is crossed by the global geodesic,

$$e^{d_{1,2}^{geo}} = \frac{(\rho_1 - r_c)(\rho_2 - r_c)}{R^2 - r_c^2} \,. \tag{C.8}$$

We thus have that the total distance for this geodesic is given by

$$e^{d_{a,b}^{(W_1W_2)}} = \frac{2R_1(\rho_1 - r_1^{geo})}{\rho_1^2 - R_1^2} \frac{2R_2(\rho_2 - r_2^{geo})}{\rho_2^2 - R_2^2} \frac{(\rho_1 - r_c)(\rho_2 - r_c)}{R^2 - r_c^2} = \frac{R_1R_2(R^2 - r_c^2)}{(\rho_1^2 - R_1^2)(\rho_2^2 - R_2^2)} \left(1 + \frac{(\rho_1 - r_c)(\rho_2 - r_c)}{R^2 - r_c^2}\right)^2.$$
(C.9)

A finite G gives a small but finite shift to the R_1, R_2 due to the energy inserted by W_1, W_2 . We shall parametrize such a change as $R_i \equiv R(1 + \varepsilon_i)$. It is natural in this context to express the entropy changes in terms of the small increases $\varepsilon_{1,2}$ of the horizon radii due to the insertion of the operators:

$$\varepsilon_1 = \frac{\delta S_1}{S} = \frac{R_1 - R}{R}, \qquad \varepsilon_2 = \frac{\delta S_2}{S} = \frac{R_2 - R}{R}.$$
(C.10)

Thus the nonlinear G physics is contained within the variables ρ_1, ρ_2 , which corrects both its pre-factor and rate of change. The latter effect manifests in terms that grow with times as e^{Gt} , and thus we will approximate

$$\rho_1 \equiv R_1 \coth\left(R_1 \frac{a - t_1}{2}\right) \approx R_1 \coth\left(R \frac{a - t_1}{2}\right) + \mathcal{O}(e^{\varepsilon_1(a - t_1)})$$

$$\rho_2 \equiv R_2 \coth\left(R_2 \frac{b - t_2}{2}\right) \approx R_2 \coth\left(R \frac{b - t_2}{2}\right) + \mathcal{O}(e^{\varepsilon_2(b - t_2)})$$
(C.11)

This small approximation allows us to observe a factorization structure of this total distance. We will find that it is almost the change in distance separately induced by only W_1 and W_2 . To being seeing this, let us set $\varepsilon_1 = 0$ and $\varepsilon_2 = 0$ to note that in thermal units the distance between the two points in the background is (up to a regularization constant)

$$e^{d_0} = \cosh\left(\frac{a+b}{2}\right)^2 \tag{C.12}$$

Similarly, we find that the *change* in distance $(\tilde{d} \equiv d - d_0)$ induced by a geometry with either a single W_1 shock or a single W_2 shock is given by

$$e^{\tilde{d}_{W_1}} = \left(1 + \varepsilon_1 \frac{\cosh\left(\frac{a-t_1}{2}\right)\cosh\left(\frac{b+t_1}{2}\right)}{\cosh\left(\frac{a+b}{2}\right)}\right)^2 \quad e^{\tilde{d}_{W_2}} = \left(1 + \varepsilon_2 \frac{\cosh\left(\frac{b-t_2}{2}\right)\cosh\left(\frac{a+t_2}{2}\right)}{\cosh\left(\frac{a+b}{2}\right)}\right)^2 \tag{C.13}$$

Thus, we see that there is a non-linear effect in our overall distance for the geodesic in the geometry with both a W_1 shock and a W_2 shock:

$$\exp\left(\tilde{d}_{W_1W_2}\right) = \frac{\exp\left(\tilde{d}_{W_1} + \tilde{d}_{W_2}\right)}{(1+\varepsilon_1)(1+\varepsilon_2)} \left(1 + \frac{\varepsilon_1\varepsilon_2}{4} \frac{\sinh(a-t_1)\sinh(b-t_2)}{\cosh\left(\frac{a+b}{2}\right)^2 \exp\left(\frac{\tilde{d}_{W_1} + \tilde{d}_{W_2}}{2}\right)}\right)^2 \tag{C.14}$$

The increase in distance is almost but also more than just the linear sum of the individual effects of only $W_{1,2}$. Let us take a moment to emphasize that regardless of whether or not the geodesic goes through the post-collision region, the sign of the non-linear correction is given by $sgn((a - t_1)(b - t_2))$. Thus for our configurations, this nonlinear correction is always *positive*.

D Comparison of large-C perturbation theory and eikonal method

In this appendix we unearth how the eikonal resummation of exponentially boosted contributions to the six-point function emerges from a perturbative treatment of the theory of boundary reparametrizations. While we focus on the case of the Schwarzian action, we expect qualitatively similar arguments to apply in higher dimensions.

The 'heavy-heavy-light' eikonal result for the six-point function, (3.7), can also be understood perturbatively in terms of Schwarzian reparametrization mode exchange diagrams. To be slightly more general, let us consider the analogous saddle point result $(\Delta_{1,2} \gg \Delta_j)$ for general values of a, b, which we reproduce here (see (A.11)):

$$\mathcal{F}_{6}(t_{1}, t_{2}; a, b) \approx \left[\frac{1}{1 + \frac{2\Delta_{1}}{C} z_{1}}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}} \left[\frac{1}{1 + \frac{2\Delta_{2}}{C} z_{2}}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}} \left[1 + \frac{\frac{4\Delta_{1}\Delta_{2}}{C^{2}} z_{1} z_{2} e^{a+b}}{\left(1 + \frac{2\Delta_{1}}{C} z_{1}\right)\left(1 + \frac{2\Delta_{2}}{C} z_{2}\right)}\right]^{2\Delta_{j}},\tag{D.1}$$

with $z_{1,2}$ as in (B.9), and $C = \frac{2}{G}$. To investigate this perturbatively, let us first perform an expansion of (D.1) in the small parameter $\frac{1}{C}$:

$$\mathcal{F}_{6} \approx 1 - \frac{1}{C} 4\Delta_{j} \left(\Delta_{1} z_{1} + \Delta_{2} z_{2} \right) + \frac{4}{C^{2}} \Delta_{j} \left[\left(\Delta_{1}^{2} z_{1}^{2} + \Delta_{2}^{2} z_{2}^{2} \right) \left(2\Delta_{j} + 1 \right) + \Delta_{1} \Delta_{2} \left(4\Delta_{j} - 2e^{a+b} \right) z_{1} z_{2} \right] + \mathcal{O} \left(\frac{1}{C^{3}} \right)$$
(D.2)

Note that this can also be thought of as a triple expansion in the parameters $\{\frac{\Delta_1}{C}, \frac{\Delta_2}{C}, \Delta_j\}$. We would like to associate the various terms in this expansion with Schwarzian mode exchange diagrams. The general structure will contain two types of diagrams: 'disconnected' diagrams give rise to terms that originate from the four-point function factors in (D.1). On the other hand, 'connected' diagrams account for the third factor in (D.1), which is the new six-point piece. One can immediately see from (D.1) that connected pieces will always contain at least one power of each of the three operator dimensions. **Reparametrization mode rules.** The perturbative approach has the same starting point as the eikonal computation, i.e., the Schwarzian integral (5.9). The difference is that we now expand the reparametrization $\hat{t}[\hat{u}]$ perturbatively around the thermal saddle. For clarity, let us first work in Euclidean signature and in the end perform the analytic continuation (we denote Euclidean time as u and Lorentzian time as \hat{u}). The reparametrization of the saddle then takes the form $t_{\epsilon}[u] = \tan \left[\frac{1}{2}\left(u + \epsilon + \frac{1}{2}\epsilon\epsilon' + \ldots\right)\right]$, where $\epsilon(u)$ is the small reparametrization. The bilocal operators (5.11) can be expanded in ϵ accordingly. In the present context we find it more conventional to work with normalized bilocal operators, whose expansion takes the following form [30]:

$$\mathcal{B}_{\Delta}(u_a, u_b) \equiv \frac{G_{\Delta}(u_a, u_b)}{\langle \mathcal{O}_{\Delta}(u_a) \mathcal{O}_{\Delta}(u_b) \rangle} = \exp\left[\sum_{q \ge 1} b_{\Delta}^{(q)}(u_a, u_b)\right] = 1 + b_{\Delta}^{(1)} + \left[\frac{1}{2!} \left(b_{\Delta}^{(1)}\right)^2 + b^{(2)}\right] + \dots$$
(D.3)

where the exponential structure comes about when one attempts to expand in 'atomic' building blocks $b_{\Delta}^{(q)}$, all of which are proportional to a single power of Δ :

$$b_{\Delta}^{(1)}(u_a, u_b) \equiv \bullet = \Delta \left[\epsilon'_a + \epsilon'_b - \frac{\epsilon_a - \epsilon_b}{\tan \frac{u_{ab}}{2}} \right],$$

$$b_{\Delta}^{(2)}(u_a, u_b) \equiv \bullet = \frac{\Delta}{2} \left[\epsilon''_a \epsilon_a + \epsilon''_b \epsilon_b - \frac{\epsilon'_a \epsilon_a - \epsilon'_b \epsilon_b}{\tan \frac{u_{ab}}{2}} + \frac{(\epsilon_a - \epsilon_b)^2}{2\sin^2\left(\frac{u_{ab}}{2}\right)} \right], \quad \dots$$
(D.4)

where $\epsilon_a \equiv \epsilon(u_a)$ etc., and we use a simple diagrammatic notation from [28]. In these diagrams, each 'node' corresponds to a power of Δ associated with the bilocal operator insertion, and each line corresponds to a reparametrization mode ϵ .

The propagator and interaction vertices of the Schwarzian mode follow from the expansion of the Schwarzian action. In Euclidean signature and up to total derivatives:

$$-S[t(u)] = C \int_0^\beta du \left[\text{const.} -\frac{1}{2}\epsilon \left(\epsilon'' + \epsilon''''\right) + \frac{1}{8}\epsilon'\epsilon'(2\epsilon' + \epsilon''') + \dots \right]$$
(D.5)

The propagator is well known [52]:

$$\langle \epsilon(u)\epsilon(0) \rangle = \frac{1}{2\pi C} \sum_{|n|\ge 2} \frac{e^{inu}}{n^2(n^2-1)} = \frac{1}{2\pi C} \left[\frac{2\sin u - (\pi+u)}{2} \left(\pi+u\right) + 2\pi \Theta(u) \left(u - \sin u\right) \right]. \tag{D.6}$$

The three-point vertex follows from (D.5) in a similar manner [68]:

$$\langle \epsilon(u_a)\epsilon(u_b)\epsilon(u_c)\rangle = \frac{i}{8\pi^2 C^2} \sum_{\substack{|m|,|n| \ge 2\\|m+n| \ge 2}} \frac{mn(m+n)(m^2+mn+n^2-3)e^{i(nu_{ac}+mu_{bc})}}{n^2(n^2-1)m^2(m^2-1)(m+n)^2((m+n)^2+1)}$$
(D.7)

This can be evaluated straightforwardly, but is not very pleasant to look at in position space.

Six-point function to second order. The six-point function can now be expanded in terms of bilocal blocks $b_{\Delta}^{(q)}$. Even just expanding $\mathcal{F}_6 = \langle \mathcal{B}_{\Delta_1}(\hat{u}_1, \hat{u}_2) \mathcal{B}_{\Delta_j}(\hat{u}_3, \hat{u}_4) \mathcal{B}_{\Delta_2}(\hat{u}_5, \hat{u}_6) \rangle$ to order $\mathcal{O}(C^{-2})$ gives a rather large number of terms. However, these can be repackaged in a compact way by noting that most of the terms are 'disconnected' in the sense that they only involve Schwarzian mode exchanges between a subset of the bilocals. These disconnected contributions are precisely of the form that one expects from expectation values of two or one bilocals. More precisely:

$$\mathcal{F}_{6} = \langle \mathcal{B}_{\Delta_{1}} \mathcal{B}_{\Delta_{j}} \mathcal{B}_{\Delta_{2}} \rangle$$

$$= \frac{\langle \mathcal{B}_{\Delta_{1}} \mathcal{B}_{\Delta_{j}} \rangle \langle \mathcal{B}_{\Delta_{j}} \mathcal{B}_{\Delta_{2}} \rangle \langle \mathcal{B}_{\Delta_{1}} \mathcal{B}_{\Delta_{2}} \rangle}{\langle \mathcal{B}_{\Delta_{1}} \rangle \langle \mathcal{B}_{\Delta_{2}} \rangle \langle \mathcal{B}_{\Delta_{2}} \rangle}$$

$$\times \left[1 + \langle b_{\Delta_{1}}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_{j}}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_{2}}^{(1)} \rangle + \langle b_{\Delta_{1}}^{(2)} b_{\Delta_{j}}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_{2}}^{(2)} b_{\Delta_{2}}^{(1)} \rangle_{\text{conn.}} + \langle b_{\Delta_{1}}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_{j}}^{(2)} b_{\Delta_{2}}^{(1)} \rangle_{\text{conn.}} + \langle b_{\Delta_{1}}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_{j}}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_{2}}^{(2)} \rangle_{\text{conn.}} + \dots \right]$$

$$(D.8)$$

where we suppress time arguments and "conn." instructs us to extract the piece which connects all three bilocals. For example:

The first term involves four-point functions $\langle \epsilon \epsilon \epsilon \epsilon \rangle$ of the Schwarzian mode, which need to be Wick contracted into products of two-point functions in order to obtain the leading large-*C* contribution (we ignore 1/C corrections). One can easily verify that (at least at the level of abstract diagrammatics) the structure of (D.8) holds to arbitrary orders: twoand four-point function contributions can be factored out and one is left with the last line, which captures the fully connected, genuinely six-point Schwarzian mode exchanges. In terms of Schwarzian mode exchange diagrams, these connected contributions correspond to diagrams which connect all three pairs of probe operators and cannot be written as products of diagrams connecting only two of the pairs each. And indeed, this is also the structure we found for the exponentially growing contributions in the eikonal calculation. Let us now corroborate this connection in some more detail.

Connected contributions. First, let us discuss the most interesting contribution to (D.1), which comes from connected diagrams in the sense described above. The first connected term at this order is:

$$\langle b_{\Delta_1}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_j}^{(2)} b_{\Delta_2}^{(1)} \rangle_{\text{conn.}} = -\frac{\Delta_j \Delta_1 \Delta_2}{2C^2 \sin \delta_1 \sin \delta_2} \frac{(a - t_1 - \sinh(a - t_1))(b - t_2 - \sinh(b - t_2))}{\cosh^2 \frac{a + b}{2}} + \mathcal{O}(\delta_{1,2}^{-1})$$
(D.10)

which is obtained by extracting the 'connected' Wick contractions (where $b_{\Delta_j}^{(2)}$ is contracted with both $b_{\Delta_1}^{(1)}$ and $b_{\Delta_2}^{(1)}$, as opposed to with itself) and evaluating them using the propagator (D.6). For large $a-t_1 \gg 1$ and $b-t_2 \gg 1$, the exponentially growing contribution is just

$$\langle b_{\Delta_1}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_j}^{(2)} b_{\Delta_2}^{(1)} \rangle_{\text{conn.}} \Big|_{\text{exp.}} = -\frac{\Delta_j \Delta_1 \Delta_2}{C^2} \, 8 \, e^{a+b} \, z_1 z_2 \,.$$
 (D.11)

This reproduces one of the terms in the second line of (D.2). One can check that the same diagrams with permuted insertion points $(\langle b_{\Delta_1}^{(2)}b_{\Delta_j}^{(1)}b_{\Delta_2}^{(1)}\rangle_{\text{conn.}}$ and $\langle b_{\Delta_1}^{(1)}b_{\Delta_j}^{(2)}b_{\Delta_2}^{(2)}\rangle_{\text{conn.}})$ do not give any exponentially growing contributions.

The last remaining *connected* contribution in (D.8) is of the form

$$\langle b_{\Delta_1}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_j}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_2}^{(1)} \rangle \equiv \mathbf{1} \bullet \mathbf$$

and can be computed using the vertex (D.7). Its general form is complicated, but one can check that it does not exhibit exponential growth (nor does it contribute at leading order in the small- δ expansion).²²

Disconnected contributions. The disconnected contributions to (D.1) originate from the four- and two-point factors in the second line of (D.8). Obviously, the terms at order $\mathcal{O}(C^{-1})$ are all disconnected; indeed, the first four-point pre-factor of (D.1) is easy to compute and the result is well known [52]. Its exponentially growing contribution takes the form

$$\langle b_{\Delta_1}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_j}^{(1)} \rangle \Big|_{\text{exp.}} \equiv \mathbf{1} \bullet \mathbf{\bullet} \mathbf{j} \Big|_{\text{exp.}} = -\frac{4}{C} \Delta_j \Delta_1 z_1,$$
 (D.13)

which we recognize as one of the terms in the expansion (D.2). The term proportional to $\Delta_j \Delta_2$ follows similarly. The third four-point factor, $\langle \mathcal{B}_{\Delta_1} \mathcal{B}_{\Delta_2} \rangle$, does not exhibit exponential growth (the operators involved are always in-time-order) and therefore makes no appearance in (D.1).

Next, we consider disconnected contributions at $\mathcal{O}(C^{-2})$. There are quite a few such terms. We shall only write the ones, which give rise to exponentially growing contributions. In particular, the four-point pre-factors contain terms such as

$$\frac{1}{2!} \langle b_{\Delta_1}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_1}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_j}^{(1)} \rangle + \frac{1}{2!} \langle b_{\Delta_1}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_j}^{(2)} \rangle \Big|_{\text{exp.}} \sim \frac{4}{C^2} \Delta_j (\Delta_1 z_1)^2 + \dots ,$$

$$\frac{1}{(2!)^2} \langle b_{\Delta_1}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_j}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_j}^{(1)} \rangle \Big|_{\text{exp.}} \supset 2 \times \left(\frac{1}{2!} \langle b_{\Delta_1}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_j}^{(1)} \rangle \right)^2 \Big|_{\text{exp.}} \sim \frac{8}{C^2} (\Delta_j \Delta_1 z_1)^2 + \dots , \qquad (D.14)$$

$$\frac{1}{2!} \langle b_{\Delta_1}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_j}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_j}^{(1)} \rangle \Big|_{\text{exp.}} \supset \langle b_{\Delta_1}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_j}^{(1)} \rangle \langle b_{\Delta_j}^{(1)} b_{\Delta_2}^{(1)} \rangle \Big|_{\text{exp.}} \sim \frac{16}{C^2} \Delta_j^2 \Delta_1 \Delta_2 z_1 z_2 + \dots ,$$

where the omitted terms ('...') do not lead to exponential growth in any of the configurations we consider. We evaluated these expressions just using the propagator (D.6) and the vertex (D.7). Note that we count the third term as 'disconnected' despite the fact that it involves all three operator dimensions; this is because it is of the form of a product of lower order contributions, each of which involves only two out of the three bilocals.

Adding up the above terms completes the perturbative computation of (D.2) to order $\mathcal{O}(C^{-2})$. There are two interesting physical lessons: (i) the organization of diagrams into connected and disconnected pieces, (D.8), is a very intriguing and efficient structure

 $^{^{22}}$ This is consistent with analogous observations regarding the global six-point identity conformal block in two-dimensional CFTs [30].

and shows that the connected contributions are relatively few and simple. (ii) exponential decay of the connected piece and due the out-of-time-order arrangement originates from Schwarzian mode 'ladder diagrams'; self-interaction vertices are not important. This makes the calculation tractable at higher orders and underlies the simplicity of the eikonal approach.

Open Access. This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

References

- S. Ryu and T. Takayanagi, Holographic derivation of entanglement entropy from AdS/CFT, Phys. Rev. Lett. 96 (2006) 181602 [hep-th/0603001] [INSPIRE].
- J.M. Maldacena, Eternal black holes in anti-de Sitter, JHEP 04 (2003) 021 [hep-th/0106112] [INSPIRE].
- [3] M. Van Raamsdonk, Building up spacetime with quantum entanglement, Gen. Rel. Grav. 42 (2010) 2323 [arXiv:1005.3035] [INSPIRE].
- [4] J. Maldacena and L. Susskind, Cool horizons for entangled black holes, Fortsch. Phys. 61 (2013) 781 [arXiv:1306.0533] [INSPIRE].
- [5] D. Marolf and A.C. Wall, Eternal Black Holes and Superselection in AdS/CFT, Class. Quant. Grav. 30 (2013) 025001 [arXiv:1210.3590] [INSPIRE].
- [6] T. Hartman and J. Maldacena, Time Evolution of Entanglement Entropy from Black Hole Interiors, JHEP 05 (2013) 014 [arXiv:1303.1080] [INSPIRE].
- T. Dray and G. 't Hooft, The Gravitational Shock Wave of a Massless Particle, Nucl. Phys. B 253 (1985) 173 [INSPIRE].
- [8] K. Sfetsos, On gravitational shock waves in curved space-times, Nucl. Phys. B 436 (1995) 721 [hep-th/9408169] [INSPIRE].
- [9] S.H. Shenker and D. Stanford, Black holes and the butterfly effect, JHEP 03 (2014) 067 [arXiv:1306.0622] [INSPIRE].
- [10] S.H. Shenker and D. Stanford, *Multiple Shocks*, *JHEP* 12 (2014) 046 [arXiv:1312.3296]
 [INSPIRE].
- [11] L. Susskind, Why do Things Fall?, arXiv:1802.01198 [INSPIRE].
- [12] A. Kitaev, A simple model of quantum holography (part 1), talk at KITP, April 7, 2015, http://online.kitp.ucsb.edu/online/entangled15/kitaev/.
- [13] A. Kitaev, A simple model of quantum holography (part 2), talk at KITP, May 27, 2015, http://online.kitp.ucsb.edu/online/entangled15/kitaev2/.
- [14] J. Maldacena and D. Stanford, *Remarks on the Sachdev-Ye-Kitaev model*, *Phys. Rev. D* 94 (2016) 106002 [arXiv:1604.07818] [INSPIRE].
- [15] X.-L. Qi and A. Streicher, Quantum Epidemiology: Operator Growth, Thermal Effects, and SYK, JHEP 08 (2019) 012 [arXiv:1810.11958] [INSPIRE].

- [16] H.W. Lin, J. Maldacena and Y. Zhao, Symmetries Near the Horizon, JHEP 08 (2019) 049 [arXiv:1904.12820] [INSPIRE].
- [17] L. Susskind, Entanglement is not enough, Fortsch. Phys. 64 (2016) 49 [arXiv:1411.0690]
 [INSPIRE].
- [18] Y. Zhao, Collision in the interior of wormhole, JHEP 03 (2021) 144 [arXiv:2011.06016]
 [INSPIRE].
- [19] F.M. Haehl and Y. Zhao, Size and momentum of an infalling particle in the black hole interior, JHEP 06 (2021) 056 [arXiv:2102.05697] [INSPIRE].
- [20] F.M. Haehl and Y. Zhao, Diagnosing collisions in the interior of a wormhole, Phys. Rev. D 104 (2021) L021901 [arXiv:2104.02736] [INSPIRE].
- [21] P. Gao, D.L. Jafferis and A.C. Wall, Traversable Wormholes via a Double Trace Deformation, JHEP 12 (2017) 151 [arXiv:1608.05687] [INSPIRE].
- [22] J. Maldacena, D. Stanford and Z. Yang, *Diving into traversable wormholes*, *Fortsch. Phys.* 65 (2017) 1700034 [arXiv:1704.05333] [INSPIRE].
- [23] J. Maldacena and X.-L. Qi, Eternal traversable wormhole, arXiv:1804.00491 [INSPIRE].
- [24] F.M. Haehl and M. Rozali, *Fine Grained Chaos in AdS*₂ *Gravity, Phys. Rev. Lett.* **120** (2018) 121601 [arXiv:1712.04963] [INSPIRE].
- [25] A.I. Larkin and Y.N. Ovchinnikov, Quasiclassical method in the theory of superconductivity, Sov. Phys. JETP 28 (1969) 1200.
- [26] D.A. Roberts and D. Stanford, Two-dimensional conformal field theory and the butterfly effect, Phys. Rev. Lett. 115 (2015) 131603 [arXiv:1412.5123] [INSPIRE].
- [27] P. Banerjee, S. Datta and R. Sinha, Higher-point conformal blocks and entanglement entropy in heavy states, JHEP 05 (2016) 127 [arXiv:1601.06794] [INSPIRE].
- [28] T. Anous and J. Sonner, *Phases of scrambling in eigenstates*, *SciPost Phys.* 7 (2019) 003 [arXiv:1903.03143] [INSPIRE].
- [29] F.M. Haehl, W. Reeves and M. Rozali, Reparametrization modes, shadow operators, and quantum chaos in higher-dimensional CFTs, JHEP 11 (2019) 102 [arXiv:1909.05847]
 [INSPIRE].
- [30] T. Anous and F.M. Haehl, On the Virasoro six-point identity block and chaos, JHEP 08 (2020) 002 [arXiv:2005.06440] [INSPIRE].
- [31] B. Chen, J.-q. Wu and J.-j. Zhang, Holographic Description of 2D Conformal Block in Semi-classical Limit, JHEP 10 (2016) 110 [arXiv:1609.00801] [INSPIRE].
- [32] T. Anous, T. Hartman, A. Rovai and J. Sonner, From Conformal Blocks to Path Integrals in the Vaidya Geometry, JHEP 09 (2017) 009 [arXiv:1706.02668] [INSPIRE].
- [33] V. Rosenhaus, Multipoint Conformal Blocks in the Comb Channel, JHEP 02 (2019) 142 [arXiv:1810.03244] [INSPIRE].
- [34] C.B. Jepsen and S. Parikh, Propagator identities, holographic conformal blocks, and higher-point AdS diagrams, JHEP 10 (2019) 268 [arXiv:1906.08405] [INSPIRE].
- [35] K. Jensen, Scrambling in nearly thermalized states at large central charge, arXiv:1906.05852 [INSPIRE].

- [36] Y. Kusuki and M. Miyaji, Entanglement Entropy, OTOC and Bootstrap in 2D CFTs from Regge and Light Cone Limits of Multi-point Conformal Block, JHEP 08 (2019) 063 [arXiv:1905.02191] [INSPIRE].
- [37] K. Alkalaev and M. Pavlov, Holographic variables for CFT₂ conformal blocks with heavy operators, Nucl. Phys. B 956 (2020) 115018 [arXiv:2001.02604] [INSPIRE].
- [38] J.-F. Fortin, W.-J. Ma, V. Prilepina and W. Skiba, *Efficient Rules for All Conformal Blocks*, arXiv:2002.09007 [INSPIRE].
- [39] S. Hoback and S. Parikh, Towards Feynman rules for conformal blocks, JHEP 01 (2021) 005 [arXiv:2006.14736] [INSPIRE].
- [40] J.-F. Fortin, W.-J. Ma and W. Skiba, Six-point conformal blocks in the snowflake channel, JHEP 11 (2020) 147 [arXiv:2004.02824] [INSPIRE].
- [41] A. Kundu, A.K. Patra and R.R. Poojary, Reparametrization mode Ward Identities and chaos in higher-pt. correlators in CFT₂, arXiv:2103.00824 [INSPIRE].
- [42] G. 't Hooft, Graviton Dominance in Ultrahigh-Energy Scattering, Phys. Lett. B 198 (1987) 61 [INSPIRE].
- [43] H.L. Verlinde and E.P. Verlinde, Scattering at Planckian energies, Nucl. Phys. B 371 (1992) 246 [hep-th/9110017] [INSPIRE].
- [44] D.N. Kabat and M. Ortiz, Eikonal quantum gravity and Planckian scattering, Nucl. Phys. B 388 (1992) 570 [hep-th/9203082] [INSPIRE].
- [45] Y. Kiem, H.L. Verlinde and E.P. Verlinde, Black hole horizons and complementarity, Phys. Rev. D 52 (1995) 7053 [hep-th/9502074] [INSPIRE].
- [46] L. Cornalba, M.S. Costa and J. Penedones, Eikonal approximation in AdS/CFT: Resumming the gravitational loop expansion, JHEP 09 (2007) 037 [arXiv:0707.0120] [INSPIRE].
- [47] R.C. Brower, M.J. Strassler and C.-I. Tan, On the eikonal approximation in AdS space, JHEP 03 (2009) 050 [arXiv:0707.2408] [INSPIRE].
- [48] S.H. Shenker and D. Stanford, *Stringy effects in scrambling*, *JHEP* **05** (2015) 132 [arXiv:1412.6087] [INSPIRE].
- [49] C. Teitelboim, Gravitation and Hamiltonian Structure in Two Space-Time Dimensions, Phys. Lett. B 126 (1983) 41 [INSPIRE].
- [50] R. Jackiw, Lower Dimensional Gravity, Nucl. Phys. B 252 (1985) 343 [INSPIRE].
- [51] A. Almheiri and J. Polchinski, Models of AdS₂ backreaction and holography, JHEP 11 (2015) 014 [arXiv:1402.6334] [INSPIRE].
- [52] J. Maldacena, D. Stanford and Z. Yang, Conformal symmetry and its breaking in two dimensional Nearly Anti-de-Sitter space, PTEP 2016 (2016) 12C104 [arXiv:1606.01857]
 [INSPIRE].
- [53] L. Susskind and Y. Zhao, Switchbacks and the Bridge to Nowhere, arXiv:1408.2823 [INSPIRE].
- [54] D.A. Roberts, D. Stanford and L. Susskind, *Localized shocks*, *JHEP* 03 (2015) 051 [arXiv:1409.8180] [INSPIRE].
- [55] D.A. Roberts, D. Stanford and A. Streicher, Operator growth in the SYK model, JHEP 06 (2018) 122 [arXiv:1802.02633] [INSPIRE].

- [56] F.M. Haehl and M. Rozali, Effective Field Theory for Chaotic CFTs, JHEP 10 (2018) 118 [arXiv:1808.02898] [INSPIRE].
- [57] D. Stanford and E. Witten, Fermionic Localization of the Schwarzian Theory, JHEP 10 (2017) 008 [arXiv:1703.04612] [INSPIRE].
- [58] A. Goel, H.T. Lam, G.J. Turiaci and H. Verlinde, Expanding the Black Hole Interior: Partially Entangled Thermal States in SYK, JHEP 02 (2019) 156 [arXiv:1807.03916] [INSPIRE].
- [59] F.M. Haehl, R. Loganayagam, P. Narayan and M. Rangamani, Classification of out-of-time-order correlators, SciPost Phys. 6 (2019) 001 [arXiv:1701.02820] [INSPIRE].
- [60] F.M. Haehl, R. Loganayagam, P. Narayan, A.A. Nizami and M. Rangamani, *Thermal out-of-time-order correlators, KMS relations, and spectral functions, JHEP* 12 (2017) 154 [arXiv:1706.08956] [INSPIRE].
- [61] Y.D. Lensky and X.-L. Qi, Rescuing a black hole in the large-q coupled SYK model, JHEP 04 (2021) 116 [arXiv:2012.15798] [INSPIRE].
- [62] A.L. Fitzpatrick, J. Kaplan, M.T. Walters and J. Wang, Eikonalization of Conformal Blocks, JHEP 09 (2015) 019 [arXiv:1504.01737] [INSPIRE].
- [63] A.L. Fitzpatrick and J. Kaplan, Conformal Blocks Beyond the Semi-Classical Limit, JHEP 05 (2016) 075 [arXiv:1512.03052] [INSPIRE].
- [64] T.G. Mertens, G.J. Turiaci and H.L. Verlinde, Solving the Schwarzian via the Conformal Bootstrap, JHEP 08 (2017) 136 [arXiv:1705.08408] [INSPIRE].
- [65] H.T. Lam, T.G. Mertens, G.J. Turiaci and H. Verlinde, Shockwave S-matrix from Schwarzian Quantum Mechanics, JHEP 11 (2018) 182 [arXiv:1804.09834] [INSPIRE].
- [66] H. Chen, A.L. Fitzpatrick, J. Kaplan, D. Li and J. Wang, Degenerate Operators and the 1/c Expansion: Lorentzian Resummations, High Order Computations, and Super-Virasoro Blocks, JHEP 03 (2017) 167 [arXiv:1606.02659] [INSPIRE].
- [67] D. Langlois, K.-i. Maeda and D. Wands, Conservation laws for collisions of branes (or shells) in general relativity, Phys. Rev. Lett. 88 (2002) 181301 [gr-qc/0111013] [INSPIRE].
- [68] Y.-H. Qi, S.-J. Sin and J. Yoon, Quantum Correction to Chaos in Schwarzian Theory, JHEP 11 (2019) 035 [arXiv:1906.00996] [INSPIRE].